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17

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

Will the Energy and Economic Development

19

Committee please come to order.

20

Members of the Committee Mr. Carroll, Mr. Mateo,

21

Mr. Nishiki, and Mr. Pontanilla.

22

Lance Taguchi, who is the Legislative Analyst, and

23

Tamara -- Tamara.

24

MS. FRIAS:

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

We have with us

From our Staff,

Tammy Frias.

Frias.
Tammy is with us.
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1

MS. FRIAS:

Yes.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

I still have to get used to her new

3

married name.

Thank you all for being here this

4

morning, and we'll try not to have too difficult a

5

morning.

6

hand.

7

just get jumping and be with it with highly

8

technical things, but we'll try to keep it at a

9

level that we all can follow along as lay people.

If it gets too technical, just raise your

And like you know, it's hard on Monday to

I know you folks that are going to be

10

11

presenting to us are in the field and are the

12

experts, and be mindful that alphabet soup, you

13

know, you know what it means, but a lot of times we

14

don't know what it means.

15

the alphabets for us, we really would appreciate it.

16

Is there any testimony --

17

MS. FRIAS:

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

So if you could translate

No.
Ms. Frias?

Okay, there's no testimony, so being that

19
20

there's no testimony, we'll keep it open for a while

21

in case somebody else comes in a little late, and we

22

are expecting Mr. Hokama to come in, so I won't

23

close testimony at this point.

r

RENEWABLE AND ALTERNATIVE ENERGY (C.C. No. 03-126)

24

ITEM NO.6:

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

But at this time I'd like to introduce
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1

Mr. Don Ainsworth from Maui Community College, and

2

he will be providing us with an overview of the

3

energy programs and what he does at MCC in his

4

classes -- both in his classes and for the college

5

campus itself.
So, Mr. Ainsworth, thank you very much for

6
7

being here.

8

sharing with us.

9

MR. AINSWORTH:

I really appreciate you coming and

Thank you for inviting me.

I appreciate

10

the opportunity to get the -- more of the word out

11

about our program, what we're doing on campus.

12

little background, I was faculty at MCC during the

13

'70s.

14

my life, left in '80, and I came back in '94.

15

background is in construction and drafting and for a

16

while was acting facilities director at the college

17

before I left.

A

I got here in '71, and one of the big eras of
My

18

When I came back Clyde asked me to work with

19

Jane Yamashiro in a Department of Energy grant that

20

was specifically tailored to training interns for

21

the Paia gasification plant in -- that was happening

22

in 1994.

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

24
25

Don, could you raise your microphone just

a little.
MR. AINSWORTH:

These technical things always --
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1

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah, I know, they just don't 'work.

2

MR. AINSWORTH:

-- always do that.

In the fall of 1994 we started with interns

3

4

that we were going to be training to operate the

5

plant at Paia.

6

PICHTR folks out there on their methanol conversion

7

plant.

So we spent a little time with the

Are you all familiar with that?

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

No.

9

MR. AINSWORTH:

It was a process where they were taking

10

bagasse and gasifying it in a pressurized oxygen

11

starved kind of like oven to create

12

methanol, without going -- without burning and there

13

was no flame.

14

gasified.

15

included MCC in being one that would be training the

16

people 'that operate the plant when it was

17

operational.

18'

operating level.

19

out of money.

20

would have worked.

21

m~ethane

gas,

It just got it so hot that it

And they had -- part of the

PICHT~

grant

The process didn't ever get to an
They had problems and then it ran

The technology is correct and I think
They ran out of money.

And the second phase of our grant then was to

22

incorporate sustainable technologies into a

23

curriculum at the college, depending upon the needs

24

of the community.

25

was out there, first of all r and then talked with

We did a small survey to see what
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1

some folks t including MECO and -- to find out what

2

was the potential for sustainable

3

on the island.

4

into a program where we had offrgrid systems t energy

5

management systems t energy conservation systems t

6

and t as it evolved t into green building.

7

~nergy

resources

Then we determined that we would go

We had interns -- we developed the program

8

now t which was initiated and approved by the Board

9

of Regents in May of 2001

t

as a two-year associate's

10

and applied science degree with courses in

11

photovoltaics t solar water heating t energy

12

management systems t demand site management t bio

13

fuels t and we're looking at adding combined heat and

14

power on our campus.

15

going to get with the manufacturers and add courses

16

on installing and maintain those systems.

17

So when we do that t we're

Some of the things that we've done was -In 1997 after we

18

wellt let me back up one space.

19

kind of roughed things out t we put together a needs

20

assessment and mailed it out to all of the -- what

21

we thought were appropriate businesses in the

22

community from electricians to plumbers, hotels t the

23

hospital t to determine what the need for technicians

24

such as those we were training t what the need would

25

bet and we got back -- our initial synopsis is that
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1

we found out that there was an average of 22

2

positions --new positions needed every year with

3

skills such as those that we were teaching

4

throughout Maui County and that -- surprisingly that

5

the minimum starting wage offered was $8 an hour and

6

the maximum starting wage was $25 an hour for people

7

with the skills that we were offering.

8

So at that point we decided to go ahead, get

9

the Board of Regents' approval and then we started

10

offering classes actually a couple of years before

11

the Board of Regents' approval, but we wanted to

12

make sure that we knew what we were doing on

13

teaching and had gone through them a few times.

14

the -- earlier in the months before the Board of

15

Regents approved, we had started our first cohort.

16

We taught photovoltaic design and installation and

17

solar thermal design and installation, and we issued

18

over 20 certificates of competency in that.

19

a matter of fact, four of the people who took the

20

class are working with one company who installed the

21

32 kilowatt system of photovoltaics on the Honda

22

23

In

And as

. dealership just recently.
So we're -- we are addressing and training

24

for issues for folks who would go and do that kind

25

of work in the community now, and trying to look at
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1

the future with the biodiesel -- the bio crop stuff

2

and with looking to add combined heat and power and

3

then add to our training the people that would

4

operate and maintain those systems.

5

like to come down to my -- to campus, I'd give you a

6

little tour of what we have on campus, my office.

7

And the grid down at the bottom we're feeding with

8

1,300 -- 1.3 kilowatt system, and the faculty

9

offices'up on upper campus, that little hale in the

If you would

10

center where most of the social sciences used to

11

have offices, now we've grown so much

12

a little office space, we've put a 1.7 kW system

13

there, which is a direct grid feed, doesn't have any

14

batteries, so the one down by my office has the

15

battery system.

16

tha~

it's just

We also have a solar water heating kind of a

17

research project going on down on lower campus where

18

we have three solar water heating collection panels

19

that are hooked up to three identical tanks and

20

we're working with determining what is the most

21

efficient way to hooking them up to prevent reverse

22

siphon at evening where your -- your -- a ray acts

23

like a cooling plate for the hot water in your tank

24

if you get migration of the hot water up to the top.

25

And we're -- we've bought -- installed solar water
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1

heaters on all our dorms, at the Humane Society

2

feline house, and the -- several -- several other

3

places in the community.

4

Our photovoltaic systems we have in -- on the

5

faculty offices and in my office and we had one of

6

our interns go to the Bahamas and help install a

7

wind and photovoltaic system there.

8

energy management and energy conservation.

9

recommended that the campus -- the

We're also into

ne~

We've

campus

10

buildings would be supported by district water

11

chiller .so that we would have the efficiency of

12

scale and that -- that happened.

13

special action from the Governor to -- because

14

allocations are usually made by building, not by

15

project, so in the past we offered new buildings

16

constructed new buildings, they each had their own

17

chill plant, and which was not as efficient as what

18

we're doing now.

19

in collecting data for the engineers to consider

20

when they were designing the system.

21

It took some

The students were involved in that

And then we've -- it's the students -- it's a

22

really hands-on program.

23

the week.

24

pointed out was that we needed to offer classes at

25

night and on Saturdays.

They take classes during

Another thing our needs assessment

59 percent of the people
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1

who replied said that they would want evening

2

courses.

3

combined the morning and afternoon were only 18

4

percent as far as the regular workday.

5

in mind, all of our classes have been offered in the

6

5:30-to-8:30 slot in the evening and on Saturdays.

7

Another 19 percent said Saturdays, and

So with that

We're looking forward now to continuing on

8

with this.

We've gotten a Title III grant to start

9

offering the lecture portion of the classes on line.

10

It looks like that's going to happen this fall,

11

maybe our first courses will be on line spring

12

semester.

13

lecturers on campus -- on this camp to teach in

14

Hana, Lanai, and Molokai at the same time, and then

15

eventually we're talking with Kauai Community

16

College to extend the opportunity for their students

17

to enroll as well.

We're able to take advantage of our

18

We've been fortunate in that we've been able

19

to get most of the energy saving devices that we've

20

planned for installed.

21

future with some combined heat and power, which

22

would overtake a generator, put a generator on

23

campus and then capture the heat from the generating

24

process and use it to chill water through an

25

absorption cooling system.

We're looking forward to the

That will change our
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1

usage profile from having a horrible peak, in the

2

middle of the day to flat lining things, which will

3

make our electric bill less expensive.

4

probably the same amount of power, but it will make

5

it so that we don't have that 15 minutes of pain.

6

Because our demand now is up almost 1.4 megs, that's

7

1.4 million watts at anyone time.

8
9

It will use

So part of that

,process is going to be increase our chill water loop
on campus.

It covers four buildings now and we'll

10

end up having it cover eight or nine to become more

11

efficient there.

12

So with that, I'd 'like to -- ohl also we're

13

going through registration now for fall semester and

14

I brought some application packages, if any of you

, 15

are interested for yourself or for taking -- giving

16

these to some of your staff to recommend that they

17

take the courses.

18

you -- you know, you have time to do it outside of

19

your normal job.

20

you have any questions, I'd certainly like to

21

address them for you.

22
23
24
25

CHAIR TAVARES:

And it is in the evening when

So with that, I'd like to -- if

Members, any questions?

recognize Mr. Hokama.

First I'd like to

Thank you for being here.

Don, you mentioned to me that you had these
four programs or four certificates of competence?
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1

MR. AINSWORTH:

Right.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

Can you explain what those four areas are?

3

MR. AINSWORTH:

Title them correctly.

Okay, there's one

4

in energy management, which involves our

5

introduction course and energy management course.

6

That will be taught by two certified energy

7

management folks.

8

right now.

9

introduction course and the photovoltaic solar water

One of them's in the audience

Energy production, which covers the

10

heating course.

11

is in the audience there, Jamie Loux and William

12

Bennett.

13

that -- it's a control and storage class that covers

14

battery banks and emerging energy storage technology

15

such as fly wheel technologies and others.

16

finally, the biomass processes, which includes the

17

introduction plus the biomass course.

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

"And again, one of our instructors

In energy control, which is a course

Okay, thank you.

And then

Are you obtaining any

19

collaboration with Work Force Development from our

20

Office of-Economic Development?

21
22
23
24
25

MR. AINSWORTH:

We are -- we are working with Work Force

Development through our EOC.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh, okay.

questions, Members?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Great.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo.

Thank you, Madam Chair.
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Good morning, Don.

2

MR. AINSWORTH:

Good morning.

3

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Just to follow up, your students that

4

sign up for the classes, this is our youth or is

5

this an older group?

6
7
8

MR. AINSWORTH:. It's about the same profile as our regular
students, which are late 20s, early 30s.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

9 . MR. AINSWORTH:

And what's the size of your classes?

Well, we're -- the maximum is 16.

We've

10

not been doing that well.

11

to 11 range and -- as a matter of fact, last spring

12

we had to cancel the courses because we didn't get

13

appropriate enrollment, enough enrollment, but this

14

semester we -- I found some funding for -- to make

15

sure that they're going to be offered . . If we had

16

had the same amount -- if I had had this in place

17

last semester, they would be offered this semester.

18

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

We're more in the eight

And you've got -- I guess some of your

19

students, then, would be from, say, Maui Electric

20

and those entities that are looking at alternative

21

energy means as well?

22

classes?

23

MR. AINSWORTH:

Right.

They also enroll in your

In most of the

we've had Maui

24

Electric folks in that first series, especially the

25

one -- I think the two that were involved in the
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solar water heating program as a part of their job t

2

and then a couple more; and I

3

remember what area they were in t but'I think we've

4

had four -- four of the people that we've given

5

certificates to were from Maui Electric.

6

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Great.

I,m

sorry I don't

So as a demonstration t then t

7

the -- because you're located on the MCC campus t

8

that means that the campus is starting to take a

9

look at alternative energy means to cut costs back?

10

MR. AINSWORTH:

11

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

12

That's right.,
Terrific.

Thank you

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Madam Chair.

t

Any other questions?
Yeah.

Don

t

Mr. Nishiki.
you mention 22 as a

15

figure that you started off with students.

16

say you've got about eight

17
18
19

CHAIR TAVARES:

Wayne

microphone.

t

Now you

could you please use your

S9rry.

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Oh

sorry.

t

And then you mention

20

eight to 11 as what the students now enrolled t then

21

you mention between 8.50 and 25 dollars an hour as

22

what people are making

23
24
25

MR. AINSWORTH:

t

I guess.

Yeah t what the employers reported that

they would pay to
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

for an entry level person.
Right.

You know
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1

the -- a union may be training its people but

2

sometimes the area of employment looks really

3

gloomy/ and yet they continue to take people despite

4

that/ you know/ there is really no ability for them

5

to place them in jobs/ which/ you know/ upsets me.

6

You know/ they want to collect union dues and get

7

them to join the union.

8

is the potentialJ

9

their ability to earn an income and stay employed?

.".

10

MR. AINSWORTH:

In this field on Maui/ what

Where do you see these people and

Well/ I think that it's -- I don't know

11

too much more about it other than the

12

feasibility study we did.

13

our mix of classes ranges I would say 40/60 between

14

people that want jobs and people .who want to live

15

off grid and learn how to build their own systems

16

and maintain their own systems.

17

know.

18

for jobs in the community that we would -- we would

19

be having more and larger classes.

20

that

However/ I do know that

So -- and I don't

It would seem like with that level of need

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

I guess Charmaine asked you are

21

you working with WorkForce/ you know/ that group.

22

I was just curious whether people that are in it

23

basically to work.

24

about what age group.

25

see a lot of people that may take this course for

Danny asked you the question
Are they working or do you
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2

the reason of working, not working?
MR. AINSWORTH:

Well, our follow up on that is -- I don't

3

have any details on that r Wayne.

We're -- we're at

4

the point -- we have yet to have our first graduate

5

who has completed the entire program.

6

several people that have completed the individual

7

certificates of competence r but we don't -- we have

8

not yet had a graduate from that.

9

night school, most folks don't take the full load.

We have

Because of the

10

They'll take a class a semester.

11

the -- at the end of the spring semester we project

12

a couple -- two graduates.

13

the energy courses.

14

science r social science r English and so on that's

15

required to get the degree.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

At the end of

Because it's not just

It's the standard

math~

I guess my question is as you

17

introduce these courses and people are taking them

18

and some maybe are taking them for the promise of

19

working in this field r how is it -- is it dependable

20

for them to -- or maybe not on Maui, but just --

21

well, I want to know about Maui.

22

Maui?

Is that field open?

23

th~re

a lot of work or not?

24
25

MR. AINSWORTH:

What about on

Is it wide open?

Is

Well r there is and there has been with the

solar water heating program that's been going on
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1

and that tax break is still happening and

2

that I -- I can -- the students who continue on with'

3

the program, I know that four of them are employed

4

full-time with an electrician doing this and several

5

others, probably another total of seven, are working

6

with the plumbers on their solar water heating

7

systems.

8

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

9

we can do?

folks

What has not government done that

I mean, you know, there is some

10

resistance even from our own coordinator about

11

mandating ordinances such as solar, but, you know,

12

what can government do?

13

MR. AINSWORTH:

Well, I think to support the concept and

14

to encourage people to take advantage of, you know,

15

just someone taking an energy management course for

16

their own small business could benefit from that.

17

So it's

18

college is to prepare people for jobs and the other

19

one is to address their interests and needs 'just as

20

a citizen of Maui County.

21

biotech program to our credit programs, that's part

22

of what we're charged with doing.

23
24
25

part of our responsibility as a community

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

You know, from our

So you can't pinpoint specifically

what we can do really to help you?
MR. AINSWORTH:

No, just get the word out and perhaps take
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a course to see what it's like to see how

2

interesting it really is.

One of the problems I see

3

with recruiting people is

to the technology is

4

it's kind of -- it's kind of boring, really.

5

like -- you know, it's an efficiency thing, not a --

6

not a thing of beauty.

7

doubt if probably any of you have seen our -- what

8

we arranged on the faculty hale there.

9

is

10

It's

You drive by on a campus I

And so it

and it is, you know, electrician, plumber type

work.

11

So -- but we have had I think in our

in

12

our mix of people taking the courses, it's -- it's

13

also of interest to folks who want to do it because

14

they want to do it, they want to learn more and

15

apply it to their own particular situation.

16

feel that one of the reasons that we're going to

17

this on line thing is to be able to support a

18

program that for now is not as popular as it could

19

be ·if the technology costs less - - because we still

20

cost more than Maui Electric

21

and to keep it -- keep us on the cutting edge while

22

we address the point in time when, say, let's say,

23

for instance, the photovoltaic system per kilowatt

24

hour including battery replacement approaches or is

25

lower than Maui Electric's p+ice, then we'll be

And we

but to support that
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2

19

getting a lot more interest in the programs.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

You know your buildings now that

3

are being built on campus.

I guess most of them use

4

a lot of air conditioning.

So what technology in

5

here that you discuss -- because I don't know

6

anything -- addresses what you've done there to

7

heard you mention, well, we use the same amount of

8

electricity.

9

what have you done'like, say, some building that has

So I was just kind of concerned.

I

So

10

"
got alr
condi t,ioning, what is the technology that

11

you use to address the concern or is there a way to

12

address air conditioning?

13

MR. AINSWORTH:

There is.

It's a chill water system that

14

we're doing.

And as we expand it, it takes our --

15

it takes the energy consumption and the cost down

16

because it is more efficient at chilling the water,

17

and also it -- it also in a small way could -- could

18

help in the process of adding -- MECO needing to: add

19

capacity,because it shifts the load to the nighttime

20

hours when -- you

21

the -- that combined heat and power, we'll be

22

chilling most of the water during the nighttime

23

hours and then during the daytime just running it

24;

through the system to chill the air.

25

it's tying our main buildings together, which will

know~

when we're going to be doing

So it's a --
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1

give us a better -- better efficiency performance

2

and then changing the peak, which will give us the

3

opportunity to save money on our bill as well

4

additionally.

5

-.

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And then finally, as a general

6

question, I've been told but I don't know that if

7

there is anyplace where we are dependent -- I was

8

reading this letter that you sent on May 15th, 2003

9

to I guess this Committee.

Is there any other place

10

on the planet, if this is true fact, where what we

11

pay for electricity is really expensive?

12

don't know.

13

pay in California,

14

with what we have as natural resources, meaning sun,

15

wind, or whatever, and then technology that we have

16

now on the books, which is true and tried and can

17

really offset what it costs r~ther than to ju~t use

18

it through

19

if we can't do it here, we can't do it any other

20

place?

21
22

MR. AINSWORTH:

I don't know comparatively what they

M~ui

o~

in Alaska for that matter, and

Electric.

Is that

~

true fact that

Well, from what I know, I think Molokai is

probably one of the highest rates

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

24

MR. AINSWORTH:

25

And I

Okay, yeah, yeah.

-- anywhere, you know.

You

kno~1

it's --

it is that and we do have the sun and we have the
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1

wind and we have all of the other issues.

It's even

2

as expensive as theirs is, it is -- through MECO

3

it's still less expensive to go with MECO and not

4

your own system, but it's

5

the time.

6

technology has caught up.

7

they're getting more powerful and cheaper all the

8

time.

9

the same direction, not quite as fast or as

we're gaining on it all

There will come a time when the
Just like the computers,

This -- I believe this technology is going in

10

drastically, but as soon as we start buying more

11

units, the price is going to go down.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And if there is one technology

,',

13

14

that is proven that saves money, is it solar?
MR. AINSWORTH:

Well, wind is very good.

And the problem

15

with --. and also microhydro if you had enough of

16

perennial running streams, but the problem with the

17

sustainable type sources is that they're not always

18

there.

19

the wind is today not very a good wind generating

20

day.

21

photovoltaics at night, so it's the battery storage

22

system that I believe is changing.

23

storage systems are changing enough to take a leap

24

here pretty soon.

25

They're good while they're there.

So it's

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

You know,

and you can't generate through

The energy

Because we're still on lead acid.
But if there is one system that we
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know that has tax breaks and the gamut that we know

2

is true and tried r it's solar energy for a single

3

family house or whatever?

4

MR. AINSWORTH:

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

6

7
8

9
10

Yes.
That is proven to be solid and can

save money?
MR. AINSWORTH:

Well, except that now it costs too much

to -- to beat Maui Electric's price right now.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:
MR. AINSWORTH:

What do you mean by that?

Well, to install it and the kilowatt hours

11

that you would get out of an equivalent -- on an

12

equivalent basis costs more to do the sustainable

13

method rather than using the grid because it

14

because you have to have

15

and you don't -- you're not a 24-hour-a-day -- you

16

don't have a 24-hour-a-day source for any of those,

17

except for the microhydro.

18
19
20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

you have to have storage

So solar energy is not a way to

save money?
MR. AINSWORTH:

Not right now it's not.

It is -- it is,

21

for instance, like the Honda dealership one, that

22

plant that we just put inr it's a 32 kilowatt

23

system.

24

through the -- through photovoltaics.

25

tax break that they were -- they qualified for that,

They are doing their entire daytime load
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it makes sense for them to do it because they're

2

they are doing their ice storage system too so that

3

in the evening hours when there's no sun they're

4

using Maui Electric power to create ice to use for

5

the next day's cooling and then just using

6

photovoltaics to run their system, not to make ice.

7

So with their

8

it makes sense.

9

with their installation it makes --

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

So are you maybe -- maybe we're

10

not communicating.

11

house that wants to put a solar system on, it's

12

not --

13

MR. AINSWORTH:

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

15

MR. AINSWORTH:

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

17

MR. AINSWORTH:

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

19

20

Are you telling me that for any

Oh, solar water heating definitely is.
Yeah.

Oh, definitely is for solar water.
Okay.

I thought we were on the photovoltaics.
No, no, no, no.

Okay.

I knew

that maybe we were not communicating.
MR. AINSWORTH:

Right.

Solar thermal definitely,

21

definitely, and it's gotten to the point now I think

22

with -- where there are some lenders who are giving

23

you special consideration if your house you're

24

buying has a solar water heater as part of the deal.

25

So it's definitely a go.
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2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Oh, okay.

I was starting to think

that I was having a breakdown.

3

MR. AINSWORTH:

Me too from my side.

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

5

couple of times.

Yeah, I had to look at you a
Thank you.

6

MR. AINSWORTH: - You're welcome.

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

I do know CPR, so ...

I thought maybe because you left

8

in the '80s and came back in the '90s something

9

happened.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.
I think the point -- one of the important

11

points that he's making is that with the tax credits

12

that he talks about, it helps to, you know, level

13

the playing field, so to speak, on the economic side

14

so that there is incentive for these businesses to

15

put in these systems that are ultimately going to,

16

you know, save on having to build power plants and

17

things like that, but the -- the tax credits and

18

things like that the government controls are

19

important to the success of those kinds of programs.

20

Because on your own as a businessman you're not

21

going to put in something that costs higher to

22

install and to operate than you could get from

23

you know, from the grid or the existing electrical

24

utility.

25

Any other questions?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Mr. Hokama.

And my apologies for
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being late to this meeting.
Mr. Ainsworth/ let me ask you questions, that

2
3

are maybe not part of your curriculum that you

4

teach/ but as an informed person of our community

5

maybe you can help give us some insight and your

6

opinions.

7

We as members of this Council are aware that the

8

Planning Commission has made a consideration with

9

Maui Land &

West Maui has a lot of agricultural land.

Pin~'s

request of hundreds of acres last

10

week/ and one of the interesting comments by a

11

commissioner was to restore I believe some

12

additional flow in stream restoration.

13

was one of her comments or thoughts.

14

that technology or there's a program that can get

15

multiple benefits out of this type of land use

16

considerations?

17
18

19

MR. AINSWORTH:

I think that
Is there ways

I- didn't understand your -- increased

flow?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

One of the commissioners is

20

suggesting that the landowner/ because they!re

21

taking away agricultural land/ should .have a net

22

savings on water demand.

23

net savings should be back into stream restoration.

24

Increasing the flow may be a way of -- if

25

technology's there/ a way to capture the energy and

Therefore/ part of that
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1

transform it into some type of usable energy for

2

maybe parts of that particular West Maui area.

3

you have any thoughts about those type of concepts?

4

MR. AINSWORTH:

Well, I'd say the concept is good.

Do

I

5

don't know -- I'm not enough lof a watershed person

6

to know, you know, what the -- you know, what the

7

flow would be.

8

is a microhydro system there already that the

9

firm that I was talking to you about tha~ one of our

But I do know on the west side there
the

10

interns -- one of our students is working with

11

rehabing, bringing it up, but it would -- it makes

12

sense.

13

me, is the least expensive.

14

interns from Hana, their house runs off of one small

15

microhydro system.

16
17

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

If you can get a perennial flow, that, to
I know one of our

Don, maybe you can explain what a

microhydro system is.
MR. AINSWORTH:

Well, it is a -- it's a small -- very

19

small generator that's run with water pressure, and

20

so what we did is went over and he would live just

21

across the road

22

toward the Seven Pools and we

23

get across the road under a bridge and up and get

24

90 feet of head, basically he had a water storage

25

area up there, and then ran a three-inch PVC pipe

-~

just below the road heading out
-~

there was a way to
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1

down and set it in a stand that allowed the water to

2

run through it and then the water just went back and

3

flowed right back into the stream again.

4

And theoretically someone below him could

5

have done the same thing with the running that was

6

coming out of this one and so on down the line.

7

that is -- and that stream runs 99 percent of the

8

time with enough water to keep a single -- that,

9

single family home in operation, including

So

10

refrigeration and water -- laundry facilities.

He

11

does have a small back-up generator and a small

12

battery bank to get him. through those two and three

13

weeks sometimes when there is no flow coming down.

14

But I would think if you could improve the flow, for

15

sure there are ways of -- efficient ways of
capturing that energy.

17

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Do you have any thoughts - - you

18

know, I never thought in my lifetime I would see no

19

pineapple on Lanai, you know, from maybe 18,000

20

acres to zero.

21

wouldn't happen on Molokai, but it happens.

22

have West Maui.

23

or no sugar.

Pineapple is not an essential dietary

24

requirement.

So possibly there will be no major

25

agricultural activity in West Maui in our lifetime.

But it happens.

Many thought it
Now we

You know, we basically have minimal
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And yet, you know, there must be ways of us

2

utilizing the land, maybe not for something to eat,

3

but for something to generate that makes sense,

4

whether it be for fuel crops.

5

understand the economics.

6

just doesn't make financial sense, but is there ways

7

maybe, you know, we can utilize the land and the

8

county -- we control the real property tax, so we'll

9

make it so maybe it's an inducement to at least

You know, and we

You know, sometimes it

10

cultivate the land to what prevents erosion, prevent

11

dust, and allow a landowner to utilize the land for

12

at least some other beneficial -- beneficial use,

13

might be energy generation.

14

MR. AINSWORTH:

No, I agree with that.

I think that --

15

you know, there are places in the world that are now

16

un -- growing their crops for their biodiesel, and

17

I'm sure you're aware that our Pacific Biodiesel

18

here is about at their peak now with the waste oil

19

from the hotels.

20

very much more than that.

21

I've been talking with Kelly and Bob King and we

22

looked at trying to do a project on Molokai, you

23

know, funded -- a study funded by the RDP a few

24

years back, but they were not -- the Rural

25

Development Process is not in the business of

You know, they're not going to get
We've

we've been --
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1

developing stuff.

It's in the business of training

2

people to operate the systems after.
But I really would like to find out if we

3

if our soils and

4

could -- if our

if our crop

5

our climate and so on would allow the production

6

that

to plant a fuel crop in those areas to

7

keep

to keep areas green.

8

imagine central Maui without sugar cane growing in

9

it.

You know, I can't

It would be a dust bowl very quickly, and I

10

think that's one avenue to really explore.

11

again, maybe if it's only giving them enough breaks

12

to keep it green while we're -- while that

13

technology's developed, you know, that is -- from

14

what little I know about it, I've not researched it

15

very much, but the by-products for that process are

16

a product themselves,the glycerine and the meal

17

and -- as a cattle field.

18

put a slaughterhouse on Molokai and -- so it would

19

make sense that, you know, if they

20

feed as a by-product from the biofuels from a fuel

21

crop, there would be multiple uses for it.

22

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And

And the RDP just helped

~ould

get cattle

Mr. Ainsworth, your program is

23

limited to educating and putting forward things that

24

are already known and proven?

25

does not have the current capacity to expand

The community college
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2

research -- existing research?
MR. AINSWORTH:

We're doing a little practical research

3

with the solar water heaters, but it's all, you

4

know, using existing technology.

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I'm thinking about, you know -- and

6

I only bring it up because we were talking -- you

7

know, I brought up West Maui, but West Maui and East

8

Molokai Channel has a lot of current energy, and,

9

you know, I've brought it up to Mr. Kobayashi and a

10

few others why we would not try and through a

11

microturbine capture that current energy to generate

12

power and put a transmission line under the ocean,

13

put it on a land-based collection area transmission

14

site and throw it on the grid.

15

kind of capacity to move research

16

MR. AINSWORTH:

No, sir, we don't.

Do you have that
forward~

This is the very

17

beginning level of that.

18

offshore generating technologies available.

19

matter of fact, some of them are apparently surface

20

but take care -- but the portion that generates the

21

power is

22

mounted, but further than that I don't know and I

23

we don't have the physics courses and the upper

24

level courses it would take to do research type

25

stuff.

submergin~,

I know there are some
As a

some of them are ocean floor
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

4

NOr

Is it -- I'm sorrYr Chair.

I was going to ask do you know if the

University of Hawaii is doing any work in that area?
MR. AINSWORTH:

I believ,e they are.

I know that the

5

tech -- the technology,transfer officer when one of

6

our faculty members Mark Slattery went in to get

7

funded for that little wave generating device r was

8

interested enough in that type of thing to fund this

9

small one that he's doing.

He's about in the middle

10

of his grant to figure out ways of getting --

11

gaining energy off the waves as they hit the break

12

wa~er.

13

earth mounted r even though it would be underwater

14

and you'd have a -- be able to scrub the energy off

15

thpse waves.

16

daYr all the timer so ...

17
18
19
20
21
22
23

CHAIR TAVARES:

So that -- your collection device would be

You know r they're there 24 hours a

Is he still on your staff?

Is he still on

the MCC staff r Mark?
MR. AINSWORTH:

Yeah r uh-huh.

He keeps saying he's going

to retire r but he keeps coming back.
CHAIR TAVARES:

So his project is in process now?

Or he's

just still writing the grant for it?
MR. AINSWORTH:

NOr

he's got the initial -- the

24

feasibility grant to see if he could capture water

25

and with its own weight pump it up to a 40-foot
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elevation, and one of the uses of that would be

2

places like Kahoolawe where you'd want to distill

3

water, you'd use the ocean to pump water up and then

4

run it through a solar distilling process.

5

other one would be microhydro where you'd use the

6

ocean to pump water up into a tank and then from

7

that tank run it back through these little

8

microhydros to get that done, but it's really a

9

small -- a small scale project, just to prove the

10

11

The

theory.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

12

Continue.

13

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I'm sorry, Mr. Hokama.

No, I'm just -- I was just trying

14

to think aloud, Chair, that this past budget review

15

we've had at least six State departments ask us for

16

County funds, and, you know, my thoughts would be if

17

the County is going to consider giving the State

18

some type of financial resource, maybe we can

19

structure it more so that the County gets very

20

achievable returns.

21

tropical ag, we support MCC, Department of Land and

22

Natural Resources, highways, transportation,

23

education, but maybe we need to fine tune it so that

24

we can say we would like to have the higher

25

education program have this money, but it will be

You know, we support college of
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focused on pushing the envelope on energy

2

development/ whatever it be/ that we could do on

3

Maui or in the County.
You know/ I have needs on Lanai.

4

Mr. Mateo

5

has needs on Molokai.

Why wouldn't we want to be

6

maybe a test as a good control point for hydrogen

7

cell pilot programs?

8

project test site for a fuel crop project on Molokai

9

or Lanai?

Why wouldn't we want to be the

I

We've got land.

We're smaller

10

communities.

11

We can get good measurements.

12

with

13

forwarded'some news we got from NACo about how

14

Congress has been reviewing the

15

for energy funds/ those type of things/

16

Mr. Ainsworth/ and I would love to see the community

17

college go into our communities and push this type

18

of programs.

19

u.s.

We can have good control environment.
And maybe channeled

Department of Energy funds -- I think I

presid~ntial

request

Because education you get good feedback and

20

results/ actual feedback and results.

21

knows/ maybe for communities of certain size it

22

makes sense/ and then maybe in the future we

23

would -- say from a planning standpoint/ we would

24

look at building communities for a population of

25

3/000/ and then once you hit a certain number/ you
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build another community.

2

a self-conclusive -- self-contained population base

3

you can create certain type of more controls and

4

efficiency.

5

MR. AINSWORTH:

Uh-huh.

Because, you know, within

We would certainly be interested
I -- you know, we've been

6

in working with you.

7

working with the biodiesel folks for some time now,

8

and it seems that, you know, the technology is there

9

and the people have experience in other areas with

10

the right kind of crops for them.

And we think

11

that's the next step here is to determine do we

12

is there an opportunity and can we get, for

13

instance, three crops a year out of these -- this

14

biomass that is

15

can stretch two of them in other locations, but most

16

of the time it's a one-time-a-year crop situation,

17

and find out if they grow in the soils and if we can

18

even import them here and all sorts of things like

19

that.

20

end is proven, you know, that you can do it.

21

it's -- they've got a lot of people using it in

22

in other countries, and then there's also the

23

ethanol.

24

alcohol -- mixing the alcohol with the gasoline for

25

some time, so ...

you know, sometimes some people

But the technology is there and on the other
And

You know, the midwest's been putting
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Thank you.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank your Mr. Hokama.

Mr. Pontanilla.

Thank your Mr. Chair.

4

Mr. Ainsworth r I don't 'know if you can answer thi s

5

question.

6

had a biomass plant and they produced crops to run

7

that plant.

8

wrong?

9

MR. AINSWORTH:

I know at one time that Molokai Electric

Ca~

you tell mer if you know r what went

Wellr againr that was -- I think I was

10

gone then r but anywaYr I've heard about it a little

11

bit.

12

being used as -- as a combustible to burn to do the

13

job.

14

efficient way of

15

don't have sophisticated controls like the sugar

16

plant does r control of the smoke stack liner you

17

know r it's a very polluting thing as well.

18

think the -- the biomass process r you know r there's

19

enough qcreage over there with all of that farmland

20

and there's a lot of irrigation already in place for

21

that r and it would seem like to me that indeed if we

22

could get the appropriate crops and then the

23

production from the fields r that it would make sense

24

to do.

25

I think the crop that they were using was

Is that correct?
doin~

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And that is not a very
itr and especially if you

And I

So in their case r if they had
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1

the proper cropt that biomass plant could have

2

worked efficiently?

3

MR. AINSWORTH:

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

MR. AINSWORTH:

6

7

I believe so.
Thank you.

But I don't think that particular plant t

but a bio plant.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah t

I know they had some

8

problems to start with because the technology was so

9'

newt and I think they had only that one person that

10

was pretty familiar with the plant.

11

with training that you provide at MCC t hopefully

12

when a biomass plant comes about t you know t that we

13
14

15
16

17

SOt

you know t

.do have trained personnel that can do that.

Thank

you.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Any other questions?

Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Thank you.

Just to follow up with

18

questions that Member Hokama was asking.

19

particular department t are you able,to actually take

20

a,look and go after or look at what funds might be

21

available to do research work?

22

MR. AINSWORTH:

Your

We're -- that's-- another thing that

23

initial grant would provide t would provide us the

24

time to develop the data and the proof that we need

25

to pursue a grant that would involve the
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2
3

4

construction of
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

So you have that capabilities with your

department on Maui?
MR. AINSWORTH:

Yes r we have a grant writer

pos~tion

at

5

the school.

As a matter of factr the Title III

6

program I'm coordinating now was written by a grant

7

writer with input from the faculty and the

8

interested parties r and we have the -- through

9

Daniel Inouye the -- our Rural Development Project

10

funding that allows for spending money on capital

11

improvements like the slaughterhouse over there that

12

will create jobs and become self sustainable as

13

it -- you know r as time passes.

14

doesn't fund is it doesn't fund the research that

15

says this is something to -- to consider.

16

why we!re

17

that kind of funding r you know r from 30 to 50 r OOO

18

dollars just to find out -- just to write the grant

19

but also to do the research on the plants to know

20

that what we're

21

least possible.

22

So the thing it

So that's

we're looking for other sources for

what we're recommending is at

And then the next phase would be to plant a

23

sample crop and determine what sort of production

24

you get out of various different species that you've

25

narrowed it down to and then to go in for the
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1

like right now if we had a -- all of that homework

2

done and, we're ready to say, okay, we '<re ready to

3

build this, now, the RDP grant would be perfect for

4

that situation because it creates jobs and is a

5

sustainable project that when the funding quits, it

6

dqesn't die as well.

7

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Well, I think maybe after today's

8

meeting, maybe if you could perhaps touch bases with

9

the Chairwoman, she might be able to provide you

10

with a connection for individuals that we were kind

11

of made aware of when we attended a national

12

conference several months ago, and it was referenced

13

to the national ag bill, and in that particular bill

14

they had referenced millions of monies -- millions

15

of dollars that was made available and primarily for

16

crop experimentation, crop development relative to

17

energy needs.

18

monies available, perhaps, you know, with the

19

contact, a name or just general information on the

20

ag bill itself it might open a door or two.

And, you know, with those Federal

21

MR. AINSWORTH:

Thank you.

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Mateo.

Any other

23

questions for Mr. Ainsworth?

24

much for sharing with us your program.

25

individually, I'm sure, promote when we hear, or

If not, thank you very
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1

whatever, try to get 'people interested in your

2

courses.

3

going to be offering courses on line, because I

4

think you might get another

5

MR. AINSWORTH:

I'm

I was pleased to hear that you're

a~dience

there.

I think -- I think we will, and

6

specifically

initially for our own County,

7

because it's

you know, when I had that -- the

8

first grant, DOE grant, I brought -- had enough

9

money to pay for travel for one semester for

10

Saturdays to bring students from Lanai and students

11

from Molokai over on Saturdays for the -- during the

12

period of that little eco-cottage we built on

13

campus, remember that small one that seemed to be

14

out there forever.

15

the interim

16

Rapanot on Molokai, to then be able to supervise the

17

hands-on activities for the

18

we're presenting on line.

19

people over or try to get people trained in the

20

outer -- outlying communities to do that part of it.

we'~e

and then we're -- in

So that

trained some folks, Stanford

for the theory that
So we'll either fly

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

That's great.

Thank you.

22

MR. AINSWORTH:

And thank you for the opportunity.

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thanks very much.

Before we take a break,

24

is there anyone who wanted to testify that came in

25

after we started the meeting?

Marc, did you want to
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testify?

2

MR. MERRITTE:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

I would, yes.
Just come up to the microphone.

topic is renewable energy.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

5

6

And our

MR. MERRITTE:

Good morning, Members of the County Council

7

and Chairwoman Tavares.

8

briefly on the subject which was discussed here this

9

morning.

10

I would like to testify

I did my postgraduate work in energy

development.

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

12

MR. MERRITTE:

please state your name for the record.
Oh, I'm Marc Merritte, and I did my

13

postgraduate work in energy development under DOE

14

contract chang,ing cellulose wastes into ethanol

15

energy, and I would like to state that I've been

16

involved with a biomass energy research and

17

development effort here in the United States and

18

then in the State of Hawaii since I arrived here in

19

1986, and it's an extremely difficult project

20

profile to get started without government

21

involvement.

22

step up to ,the plate and make these things happen,

23

these small projects and programs flounder.

And unless there's political will to

24

I can remember when I was doing my

25

postgraduate work under Jimmy Carter, we had a $3
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1

billion fuel development project and the first act

2

of the Reagan Administration was to cut that energy

3

funding.

4

I have to say that unless there's bipartisan or a

5

general agreement within the political system to go

6

forward on this r it can be extremely convoluted.

7

The energy crop potential for West Maui r for

8

Molokai r for Lanai is very high.

9

prices for liquid fuel here.

And politics often get involved here r and

I

10.

11

We pay incredible

We pay incredible

electric prices as well.
I believe that if the State and the County

12

governments could get together and help agriculture

13

develop biomass crops for biodiesel r for combustion

14

cropsr and for ethanol that we could have a stable

15

energy resource here in our State of Hawaii nei.

16

And I would like to commend the MCC program.

17

would like to commend the County Council and the

18

analysts, that have put this together todaYr and I

19

would urge you to press forward with this r because

20

we're at strategic risk here in this County and in

21

this State when it comes to energy.

22

that it should be one of the top priorities of

23

government to ensure our economic stability for both

24

the tourism industry and for the -- those that serve

25

it as the primary industry by supporting

I

And I believe

'RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS r INC.
(808) 524-2090

EED 7/28/03

42

1

agricultural biotechnology and the development of

2

biomass energy crops.

3
4

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you very much, Marc.

for Mr. Merritte?
MR. MERRITTE:

8

If not, thank you.

Thank you .
.

6

7

Any questions

CHAIR TAVARES:

.

. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

If you could fill out the form before you

leave.
Anyone else wishing to testify?

9

All right,

10

seeing nobody moving toward the podium, I'm going to

11

close the testimony part.

12

ACTION:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

DEFER pending further discussion.'

And, Members, we'll take a ten-minute

14

recess, come back at about ten after 10:00.

15

(Gavel) .

16

RECESS:

17

RECONVENE:

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

Recess.

10: 01 a.m.
10: 18 a.m.

(Gavel)

Energy and Economic Development

19

Committee reconvene.

I'd also like to mention that

20

Member of the Committee Mr. Kane is excused from the

21

meeting.

22

interest, or lack of, the new proposal that seems to

23

be on the plate there.

24

recognize Mr. Mateo is the Vice-Chair of the

25

Committee.

He's on Oahu testifying regarding our

And also I failed to

Excuse me for that

oversight~
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1

At this time, Members, we have our Energy

2

Specialist for Maui County, Kal Kobayashi, who's

3

with us today, and he's going to give us some pearls

4

of wisdom.

5

who is the Director of Public Works, and we -- the

6

topic today is, the Hawaii Model Energy Code, or

7

whatever it is that Mr. Kobayashi has planned for us

8

to give us a presentation.

9

And we also have Mr. Gil Coloma-Agaran,

And I'd like to refer you to a memo dated

10

July 24th that's to me from Lance Taguchi, our

11

Legislative ~nalyst, who put together a summary or

12

got for us some information that is very useful to

13

explain what the energy code is and the major

14

highlights of it.

15

digest all of this stuff today, and like I said, you

16

know, Monday's a real hard time to have a meeting,

17

but we will be continuing discussion on this topic,

18

so if you could at sometime, you know, go through --

19

go through it and then what Mr. Kobayashi will share

20

with us, we'll have some pretty good basic

21

information to start to look at what is it that the

22

County Council should be doing in this area.

23

While I don't expect you to

So we're not going to be making any kind of

24

decisions today.

25

and specifically when appropriate, what things we

We just want to hear generally,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

44

EED 7/28/03

1

should be looking at as far as why we haven't or

2

should we adopt a model energy code.

3

county that hasn't adopted one.

4

one r if we want to adopt one r what form should that

5

take.

We're the only

And if we do adopt

So at this pointr Mr. Kobayashir I'll turn it

6
7

over to you.

And r Mr. Agaran -- Coloma-Agaran r if

8

you want to add anything at any timer please feel

9

free to add from yotir point of view r since it would

10

basically affect the building coder which is under

11

the purview of the Department of Public Works.

12

Thank you.

13

ITEM NO.5:

14

MR. KOBAYASHI:

15

COUNTY OF MAUl ENERGY PROGRAMS (C.C. No. 03-125)

Committee.

Thank your Chair Tavares r Members of the
I've prepared a general presentation.

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

17

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I had no intention to talk on that issue
I

18

and I just am looking at that communication now r so

19

I haven't even read it yet.

20

on the issuer though.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

I'll be happy to speak

Mr. Kobayashi r I'm sorry I bl ind - sided you

22

with this kind of thing.

Because I had given the

23

assignment to Mr. Taguchi here to do the energy code

24

research or give a synopsis r and it was for the

25

information for this Committee.

And I knew you said
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you were going to do a presentation, and I'm sorry

2

that I assumed it was going to be on the energy

3

code, but go ahead and just do your thing and we

4

have this other information and then we'll work it

5

out.

6

MR. KOBAYASHI:

And my presentation, I'll try to include

7

the discussion that you just had with Mr. Ainsworth,

8

because I thought some good questions were asked and

9

I'd like to speak to some of those issues.

10

going to stray from my presentation.

11

encourage questions as I go along.

12

issues are ripe for some good discussion.

So I'm

And I'll also
I think many

For those members who are new, I'm the Energy

13
14

Coordinator and I've been doing this since about

15

1989, and I'm under the Department of Management.

16

My presentation is to serve generally two purposes,

17

to update the former -- or existing members or older

18

I

members of my activities, some of which I've spoken

19

about before, and to brief the new members of my

20

activities within the County.

21

presentation into two general areas.

22

first speak to general conditions affecting Maui

23

County's energy situation, just to give you a broad

24

overview, and then secondly I was going to go into

25

specific program areas.

And I've broken up my
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In terms of the general conditions, I guess I

1

2

can summarize it by saying that it's both

3

interesting, our environment here on Maui for energy

4

in that new technologies are emerging, and our

5

energy markets are changing.

6

of transition.

7

it's very exciting.

8

our history in Maui that we're seeing the kind of

9

changes that are taking place, and I'll go through

We're in a great state

For energy geeks like me, I think
I can't think of any time In

10

them.

Also, our general situation I would

11

characterize as being frustrating, in that there are

12

some unresolved issues that have been just

13

languishing on the regulatory scene, but I'll

14

conclude by talking about specific activities that I

15

would characterize as being hopeful that some of our

16

concerns and problems are being addressed, and that

17

will take me into the very specific program areas.

18

In terms of recent activities, I think it's

19

very interesting for many things.

One, at your last

20

Committee meeting there was a Vulcan Power

21

representative that talked about his investigation

22

into pump storage and geothermal on this island.

23

And those are two energy resources that we do not

24

have here right now that holds a lot of promise.

25

follow up on that discussion, there was a question
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an~

1

on using saltwater for pump storage,

2

throw out some .tidbits of information for you.

3

I'll just

In 1980 our State did a small assessment
looking at about 20 -- no, at about 12 pump storage

5

systems across the. State.

They looked at three in

6

Maui County, one on Molokai they identified for

7

saltwater pump storage, and that was· utilizing the

8

Kapale and Mimino gulches on Molokai.

9

storage systems at that time were deemed to be not

All pump

10

cost effective.

11

pump storage assessment in their latest integrated

12

re$ource planning effort, and again, those -- that

13

study identified two or three systems and they

14

weren't cost effective.

15

representative came and met with me, I was very

16

surprised that he feels that he can do a system, and

17

I'm hopeful that they can do one, because there are

18

many benefits that can be derived from pump storage.

19

Since then Maui Electric has done a

So when the Vulcan Power

Let's see, other things in Maui County in

20

terms of biomass, representatives from HC&S -- or

21

A&B mentioned to me recently that they are still

22

moving forward with their ethanol program.

23

getting closer and they're looking at somewhere in

24

the four million gallons of ethanol per year.

25

don't have all the specifics, but they're putting
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,that together and they're looking at doing ethanol
from molasses.
Maui Electric spoke of the wind farm at the

3

4

last meeting.

I'd also like to talk about our

5

changing market, and"I have a handout that I'd like

6

to give you.

7

the first page I have some emerging combined heat

8

and power technologies that I wanted to bring to

9

your attention.

On this handout there's two pages.

On

As of late, only the large systems

10

have been commercialized, and that's what's moving

11

in the marketplace right now.

12

Energy Subcommittee meetings I was asked if there

13

was any residential or small commercial systems, and

14

at that time there were none.

15

front page are

16

like to stress that there are others, that these are

17

just examples.

~-

And during the former

Emerging now on the

I have three examples/ and I would

The first one is a company called Vector

18

19

Cogen.

This, as you see, was announced in February,

20

a five and 20 kilowatt units.

21

combustion engines that can provide hot water, space

22

heating, and air conditioning, air conditioning

These are internal

using small three-ton absorption chillers.

I spoke

24

to one company in Hawaii and they're in pontact with

25

company and they said don't expect anything for a
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1

few months, but from their assessment it looks like

2

a good technology and there may be some Hawaii

3

applications for this.

4

Below that I have two examples of Stirling

5

Technology combined heat and power units that are

6

just emerging into the marketplace.

7

external combustion engines or Stirling engines, and

8

they're different from internal combustion engines

9

in that heat is applied to the outside of the

These are

10

engine.

11

noisy combustion.

12

be from fossil fuels, renewable fuels, or even solar

13

energy.

So you just have a burner.

There's no

It's just a heat source which can

14

These units shown use conventional fuels, but

15

they could be converted to use biodiesel or ethanol.

16

And basically a piston moves back and forth from the

17

external heat and cold that's applied, and the

18

benefits are -- at least with the first ones shown

19

from Stirling Technology Company, they're claiming

20

no maintenance.

21

attractive.

22

just being matured and commercialized.

23

Tech model does have some maintenance requirements,

24

so it may not be as attractive.

25

figures for them, so I'm not so sure where they are,

These things are sealed and very

These are old technologies that are

I don't have cost
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1

but several hundred and in Europe thousand units

2

will be put into demonstration.

3

great promise.

4

provide the power and the air conditioning, but also

5

all the hot water needs.

6

owned.

7

power plants from Maui Electric, provide emergency

8

power for when the grid goes down, and they use fuel

9

For large homes they could not only

Theses can be customer

Developments can go up, not require new

(much more efficient than central station power
So I see these types of technolDgies really

10

plants.

11

changing our market.

12

I think these hold

Councilmember Nishiki asked our former

13

speaker if there's anyone technology now that can

14

save money, and my response would be combined heat

15

and power systems.

16

they're going in on a commercial basis.

17

putting them in.

18

now called I believe the Fairmont at Mauna Lani,

19

reported in a conference that they're saving

20

$600,000 a year.

21

attractive is because you're capturing the waste

22

heat and providing hot water services as well as air

23

conditioning.

They can save money.

That's why
Hotels are

The former Orchid at Mauna Lani,
,

24
25

The/reason why these things are so

Mr. Ainsworth, let me see if I can clarify a
statement.

Councilmember Nishiki asked him about
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1

air conditioning and he talked about the chilled

2

loop.

3

system.

4

power.

5

marketplace r and I believe these are the

6

technologies that will usher in hydrogen fuel cell

7

technologies once those are commercialized.

8

is a company that is using these combined heat and

9

power systems as their entry way into the hydrogen

I believe it's from a combined heat and power
He also spoke about combined heat and
These things I think will drive the

There

10

fuel cell marketplace.

Their plan is to swap out

11

these internal combustion engines with fuel cells in

12

the future.

13

technologies to keep an eye on.

14

importantlYr if we do start producing ethanol r for

15

example r you could start burning it in these

16

engines.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

So I believe these are very important
And also r very

Yeahr Members r if you) have questions as

18

he's going along r just feel free to address them to

19

Mr. Kobayashi.

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

OkaYr thank your Chair.

Let's

21

say if I own a home and I want to buy one of these

22

energy saving components r do I need to make any

23

modifications to my electrical system at home?

24

does this thing work?

25

MR. KOBAYASHI:

They are being developed to be what's
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1

called plug and plaYt which means you just plug them

2

in.

3

industrYt and that's why interconnect standards are

4

so controversial and one of the key regulatory

5

aspects to opening up the market for these

6

technologies.

7

uniform standards t manufacturers can mass produce

8

these units instead of making different units for

9

different states and local jurisdictions.

We're not there yet.

That's the goal of the

What's hoped for is once we have

And

10

basically you plug them in

11

able to buy these at Cost co or Home Depot in the

12

fu~ure.

13

that t as well as small wind turbines t solar systems.

14

They're all moving in that direction t the

15

plug-and-play direction.

16

t

and I envision you being

Fuel cells are also being

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

mad~

to be like

Follow-up question in regards

17

to our standards over here t Maui CountYt do we need

18

to do anything at that point when this thing comes

19

into the market?

20

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Yes t let me jump to that issue.

Our

21

Public. Utilities Commission recently adopted

22

interconnection standards.

23

concerns with that.

24

adopted is not comprehensive.

25 .

technical requirements t and from some people in the

I bave

b~sically

One is.that what they've·
It addresses certain
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1

industry I'm told that they're pretty good, or

2

acceptable at least.

3

combination with the technical standards are

4

procedural standards, and the procedural standards

5

are of high importance to the industry because

6

utilities on the mainland have dragged out the

7

approval process to interconnect, and the

8

procedures, at least those that have been adopted in

9

several

stat~s

However, across the countTY in

on the mainland, specify certain time

10

frames that the utility has to take action or give a

11

response so there's certainty in the process.

12

gives certainty to financiers.

13

systems, even a few months' delay can erode all your

14

profits and make this unfeasible.

15

very small.

16

threatening to companies.

17

standards need to be adopted still yet.

I

18

It

And with small

The margins are

So very short delays can be very
So that aspect of the

And another concern is that these standards

19

were basically done I want to say behind closed

20

doors, but out of the public eye.

21

negotiation between our utilities and the Public

22

Utilities Commission.

23

proceeding, and I find it very much in contrast to

24

what's taken place on the mainland.

25

a public process with large participation by the

It was in

There was no public

It's very much
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1

industry and the public.

2

think we would all benefit if this became more

3

public.

4

speak to some of the reforms that are being

5

discussed with the Public Utilities Commission to

6

'address this and other concerns.

And later in my presentation I was going to

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

MR. KOBAYASHI:

9

So that's something that I

Thank you.

Thanks.

Okay, moving along to the second page, and

Member Hokama set me up on this, unknowingly, but

10

I'm going to start off with ocean energy

11

technologies.

12

because I'm very hopeful that these will mature

13

because we have some vast ocean energy resources out

14

there, and if these come to fruition, I think it

15

will solve or help address a lot of our energy

16

needs.

17

And I find them very interesting

This year has been very interesting, in that

18

some breakthroughs have been announced recently.

19

The first one is a company called Marine Current

20

Turbines, and let me stress that these are examples.

21

There are other technologies.

22

samples.

23

offshore ocean current turbine prototype off the

24

United Kingdom.

25

propeller, so to speak/ above water.

These are just

Marine Current Turbines deployed the first

The picture shows the underwater
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1

for maintenance and it lowers.

It remains t,o be

2

seen whether this technology can work ,here because

3

of our bathymetry.
These are in shallow waters, but there are

4

5

other different types of o,cean current technologies

6

being developed, not all with propellers.

7

one has kind of like a whale tail that bobs up and

8

down in the current.

9

access that's kind of like a revolving hotel door

You know,

Another one is a vertical

So there" s different types.

This one,

10

that spins.

11

I'm not sure it will be suitable for our waters, but

12

you never know, and I put it in because it's the

13

first large prototype that's ,out there.

14

The second one is the first large offshore

15

wave energy system that was also just deployed in

16

June.

17

many type of wave energy conversion devices.

18

one basically captures waves, catches the waves, the

19

waves spill into a reservoir, and then basically

20

it's like a low head reservoir.

21

out.

22

kilowatts.

23

megawatt range, and these are just kind of out in

24

the ocean capturing waves.

25

This is called the Wave Dragon, and there are

Kind of a simple design.

This

The water flows
This prototype's 20

The large prototype will be in the 407

Other types, there's a buoy system, and that
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1

will soon be developed by the military on Oahu off

2

of Bellows Air Force Base.

3

pre-commercial testing of their own.

4

the size, but it will be a small system initially.
Sounds very interesting.

They're doing a little
I don't recall

They have buoys that will

6

be floating and as they bob up and down in the water

7.

they'll be producing energy.

8

in Hawaii soon and that's very exciting.·

So we'll be having one

The last emerging technology that I wanted to

9

10

bring to your attention is a biomass one.

This one

11

is the first -- world's first thermal

12

depolymerization plant that was put up at a Tyson

13

turkey farm in Missouri processing 200 tons of

14

turkey waste per day.

15

light, sweet, crude oil.

16

speeds up the geological process that makes our

17

fossil fuel oil, except it does it rather cheaply

18

and quickly.

Basically it creates oil, a
Basically this process

Last month's Discovery magazine had a feature

19

20

article on it.

They talked about it sounds too good

21

to be true, and in a way it does sound too good to

22

be true.

23

and

24

directly or refined into gasoline or diesel fuel.

25

Holds a lot of promise.

It will take tires, plastics, you name it,

conv~rt

it into oil, which can be burned

A handful of other
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demonstration plants will be going up, and they

2

should be up and running in the 2004-2005 time

3

frame, and after that I think there will be enough

4

evidence out for us to determine whether this is

5

real or not and whether we should be looking at

6

bringing this over to Maui.
At this point maybe I should divert from my

7
8

planned presentation and talk a little bit about

9

biomass, since there was a lot of discussion on

10

biomass.

11

Biomass has been studied in Hawaii vigorously since

12

the 1980s.

13

Molokai, Oahu, I believe Kauai and the Big Island,

14

but I haven't seen those.

15

Molokai plantings.

16

oil crops.

17

Hawaii.

18

even have all of these studies.

19

many workshops in the '80s and '90s, an

20

international workshop.

21

This is not an area that has been ignored in this

22

State.

23

it's not cost effective.

24
25

I'd like to mention several things.

There have been test plantings on Maui,

I've seen Oahu, Maui,

Various tree crops, grass crops,

There have been many studies done in,

I have a bookshelf full of them and I don't
There have been

I've been to a lot of them.

And the bottom line is that it doesn't --

We can make energy from biomass, but like
anything else we grow here, it will be more
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1

expensive than anyplace else.

2

can be grown cheaper some place else.

3

of that.

4

figure out how to do biomass energy from a virgin

5

field crop.

6

heavily subsidized or it utilizes a waste product.

7

And that's the reality.

8
9

Anything we can growt
We can do all

Nobody in the world has been able to

Biomass across the world is either

Now t Molokai t the Molokai plant.

At first

they combusted haYt but it wasn't dense enough so it

10

flashed and they didn't get the output from it as

11

they expected t_ and then they started out using

12

kiawe t but it remains to be seen -- even if they

13

grew more cropst I'm really doubtful it could work.

14

Even if you have free -feed stock t the transportation

15

costs and the harvesting costs makes this

16

unfeasible t , unless it's a cheap waste product.

17

Pacific Biodiesel makes biodiesel t but the County's

18

paying them to take feed stock.

19

paying them I don't know t what t 80 t

100 dollars a

20

ton to take our waste cooking oil.

That's 180

21'

degrees different from growing a cropt spending

22

moneYt or 'buying feed stock.

You know t we're

23

You know t no matter how much we want to hope

24

to do itt the economic realities suggest otherwise t

25

unless some new discovery's made t

some proprietary
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1

process.

2

,and there are multiple co-products r as Mr. Ainsworth

3

said.

4

expensive here than those commodity items on the

5

mainland r glycerine r you name it.

6

do that r but it would be very expensive.

7

don't grow well here.

8

wouldn't get the production.

9

For example r the mainland grows soybeans

But againr those co-products would be more

SOr yes r we can
Soybeans

They're a tepid croPr so we

The kinds of crops that we would need to look

10

at are crops that are very cheap to growr various

11

types of tree cropsr palm oils and such.

12

problem is there's no mechanized harvesting for

13

those crops.

14

various energy al t,ernati ves for West Maui.

15

know r one thing everybody told us was the

16

topographies were off.

17

the mainland can't be used here r very rocky soils.

18

You know r the State for decades now has looked at

19

biomass.

20

The

That was a problem when we looked into
You

The equipment that's used on

It's tough.

Hawaiian Electric has a study now with the

21

Hawaiian Natural Energy Institute looking at

22

biomass r and I spoke with the Hawaii Natural Energy

23

Institute person heading that up.

24

virgin fuel crops not on their radar screen.

25

They're not even going to look at that.

Biodiesel from
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1

going to look at from waste cooking oil, of course.

2

From waste products it does make sense.

3

want to S9und too negative, but just being

4

pragmatic, kind of gives that tone unfortunately,

5

but sometimes -- well, I just don't want to raise

6

false expectations.

7

in the area but just can't throw money at a problem.

I don't

I think we still need to work

8

Going back to ocean energy technologies and

9

what Councilmember Hokama mentioned with regard to

u.s.

10

research funding, I'm not aware of any

11

energy efforts being funded by our government.

12

seems to be all being done by foreign countries,

13

with most of the efforts being done in Europe.

14

There's a lot of government funding in Europe,

15

limited in Canada, some Canadian

16

system is being developed.

17

our country, our State, or our County gets into

18

that -~ which is different.

19

pure R&D side for -- well, it was done before I was

20

in this position, but it needs to be done in -- I

21

would recommend with the companies developing these

22

t-echnologies.

~-

ocean
It

one Canadian

I would suggest that if

We've never gone into

23

For example, if there's a company that

24

develops an ocean energy technology suitable for the

25

North Seas in Europe, maybe we can form a
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partnership for them to explore modifying that

2

technology for Hawaii.

3

to move forward on its own/ I would question the

4

viability of that.

But for the government just

I think there are other ways.

5

Let's see.

Hang on/ I'm sorry/ while I go

6

through my notes.

On biomass/ I guess related to

7

your former discussion/ yes/ we do have high energy

8

rates/ but other places are starting to catch up.

9

We're not as outrageously high anymore.

And/ you

10

know/ small communities/ just as in Alaska are way

11

higher than us here in Hawaii.

12

highest/ but nevertheless we are high and that is an

13

area of concern,

14

So we're not the

Oh/ and one last thing/ in this State there

15

is a State biomass working group made up of all the

16

major plantations or companies doing bioenergy/ so

17

HC&S/ Pacific Biodiesel/ State agencies/ Department

18

.of Ag/ our energy offices/ the County energy

19

offices/ Department of Energy personnel comes.

20

we have the Department of Energy resources.

21

have been workshops.

22

figure out that needs to be at the table are at the

23

table and there are periodic meetings.

24

honestly / it"' s a tough nut to crack.

25

have these committees.

There

All the people that we can

Quite
That's why we

If there were projects/ we
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wouldn't need these committees.

You get a lot of

2

people, but that doesn't mean we're going to come up

3

with anything.

4

the brochure that was made was Pacific Biodiesel and

5

they got no government money.

6

limited success we had, beside8 our sugar companies,

7

which were great successes and are still successful

8

with their biomass efforts.

In fact, interestingly enough, on

That was the only

Okay, going back to my presentation, I wanted

9

10

to address a general situation that I'm always

11

speaking to people in the community about, and

12

that's our oil supply, and that's what drives a lot

13

of the need or the desire for people to have us push

14

for renewable energy.

15

speak on a few issues.

16

have to do renewables like it's we have to do it no

·17

And I would just like to
Some people feel that we

matter what, no matter what the subsidies, no matter

18

what.

19

have to do renewable energy.

20

energy and I think we should do renewable energy to

21

the extent it's reasonable, but if someone could

22

name me one reason why we have to.

23

And I can't think of anyone reason why we
I like renewable

And let me go over some of these things that

24

people talk about to me.

25

vulnerabilities.

One is shipping

Another thing I was going to talk
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1

about, thereJs State-wide energy emergency and

2

homeland security efforts, and shipping

3

vulnerability is not one that anyone in this State

4

has identified as being something of concern.

5

question whether -- or I would suggest that shipping

6

vulnerabilities is not a critical need to develop

7

our own energy.

8
9

So I

Prices, when you look at oil prices over the
last 100 years, they've been pretty stable, and most

10

people in the energy industry will argue that we

11

will have stable oil prices into the future.

12

say that there is a caveat.

13

spikes and we have experienced these price spikes

14

when the market panics, and we have them every time

15

there's a potential war.

16

several times.

17

have price spikes, it's really questionable whether

18

we will have sustained high oil prices.

19

Let me

We will have price

We've had price spikes

So while, yes, we will continue to

OPEC I believe will not allow that because

20

that brings in a lot of competition.

There is one

21

theory out that would suggest that our prices will

22

increase, but when I spoke to the Department of

23

Energy on that they said, quote/unquote, it's silly.

24

I'm not so sure I would agree with it being silly,

25

but I bring that up just to say that basically the
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1

industry's saying we're going to have rather stable

2

oil prices.
And lastlYt pollution.

3

People will
say we
,

4

need to -- we have to renewables because of

5

pollution.

6

climate change is debateable.

7

there's anybody in the world who can speak on that

8

issue t although everybody has opinions.

9

based upon my research on this t starting to indicate

And that's debateable t especially global
And I don't think

My opinion t

10

that the climate change concerns have -- may have

11

been blown out of proportion.

12

suggesting that either we're not having higher

13

temperatures or if we are

14

sources.

15

we are

16

and a lot of good science is starting to show that

17

maybe it's not heading in that direction.

18

just naturally our temperature's raising -- rising

19

because of natural causes.

20

t

t

New science is

it's not from man-made

Basically I'm saying if anybody tells you
I would really question that nobody knows

Maybe

OkaYt moving on to State policy and

21

regulatories affecting our County.

22

the frustration that I mentioned.

23

inactivity relating to the integrated resource

24

planning process and the competition docket or the

25

'

This is part of
There has been

restructuring activities in our State with
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1

to our electric utility industry.

2

resource planning is the utility's planning process

3

to help us decide which energy resources we're going

4

to pursue.
ou~

The problem is that

5

Integrated

PUC is kind of in

6

limbo on this issue.'

Maui Electric's plan that has

7

been submitted has not

8

even on the radar screen before the Public Utilities

9

Commission.

bee~

scheduled.

It's not

So we don't know where that·' s at, and

10

I'm going to get to that.

11

been brought up relating to the integrated resource

12

planning process, the IRP, relating to that it's

13

already out of date.

14

to do.

15

address, and I'll get to that.

16

And a lot of issues have

It's not doing what it needs

There are many things that it needs to

The reason why I brought it up for this

17

Committee is that the Energy Subcommittee that was

18

Chaired by Councilmember Hokama few years back, one

19

of the reasons why it was brought into existence was

20

because of the -- Maui Electric's power plant zoning

21

for their Waena power plant.

22

concern about whether or not the right resources

23

were being chosen, and I mentioned that there is a

24

policy statement in integrated resource planning

25

that says that IRPs shall conform with formally

At that time there was
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1

adopted County plans and an energy subcommittee was

2

formed to have me look at developing an energy plan.

3

Right now what I'm doing -- I guess I'll just

4

skip to the other part I was going to get to.

There

5

is an effort in this State called the Hawaii Energy

6

Policy Forum that's looking at a variety of things,

7

and one of the primary things that it's looking at

8

is our regulatory structure and the problems with

9

our regulations in Hawaii and what has come to the

10

forefront are these matters, including integrated

11

resource planning.

12

identifies a lot of the problems with the IRP

13

process, how it needs to be modified, and my feeling

14

is that we do need to revisit this whole planning

15

process, bring it up to speed to look at these

16

emerging technologies, look at how the industry's

17

transforming itself from central station power

18

plants to small customer sited power plants.

19

when we do fix our planning process, then to create

20

a County energy plan to complement that and help the

21

County guide the Public Utilities Commission in

22

their planning.

23

A study has been prepared that

And

Right now it's in a state of disarray, I

24

guess.

25

lot of work needs to be done.

Perhaps the PUC will disagree with me, but a
If you're interested,
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1

the study that I've been referring to, it's a study

2

on our regulation and taxation.

3

Carl Freedman, a former subcommittee member of the

4

Council's Energy Subcommittee.' This Hawaii Policy

5

Forum does have a website and you can download this

6

study, if anyone's interested.

7

-you can always call me if you forget.

8

hawaiienergypolicy.hawaii.edu.

9

forum will look at other things, and I'll get to

It was prepared by

The website

and

It's

This study -- this

10

those later.

It will culminate with a summit, a

11

State-wide summit tentatively targeted for this

12

December resulting with some legislative initiatives

13

for the next session.

14

are being identified do not need legislative

15

actions.

However, a lot of things that

Okay, moving forward.

16

Our energy marketplace

17

is changing.

During the Energy Subcommittee days I

18

talked a lot about what the -- we envisioned when

19

the County -- I should back up.

20

participated in the Public Utility Commission's

21

investigation into the restructuring of the energy

22

industry.

23

frame.

24

this market's going to change.

25

away from central station power plants.' We're going

This was in the 1996,

The County

'97,

'98 time

And back then we talked in theory about how
We're going to move
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1

to move away from regulatory actions by the

2

government r and the government's going to be more of

3

a facilitator to facilitate these new technologies·

4

coming to the market r facilitate free competition.

5

You know r before we only had monopolies.
had large power plants.

We only

We only had regulation r

7

basically.

The only other incentives were tax

8

credits and stuff to kind of deal with the symptoms

9

of our problems r but now we are looking at

10

regulatory reforms that will get to the core of

11

problems and change our marketplace.

12

However r we are going through some growing

13

pains on Maui and in the Stater and one is dealing

14

with the combined heat and power industry for

15

cogeneration.

16

on-site systems where you generate your own

17

electricitYr hot water r air conditioning r you know r

18

we advised the PUC to address these issues back in

19

1998 and they haven't r which has been frustrating r

20

and what has happened now is for companies doing

21

State -- doing base in the State and Maui have filed

22

a complaint with our Public Utilities Commission

23

complaining that our utility are involved with

24

questionable business practices in terms of getting

25

into this industry.

Of course these systems are -- those
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You know, Maui Electric's doing a lot of

1

2

really good things that we've heard about at the

3

last meeting, and, you know, I want to recognize

4

them for doing a lot of good things.

5

are some question as to whether they're doing the

6

right thing with the combined heat and power market.

7

It was mentioned that they would be the first

8

utility in the country to do so if they move forward

9

with their initiative, and I believe there's good

However, there

10

reason why they would be the first.

It's because

11

nobody else is letting utilities do that.

12

there's differences, in California, they don't have

13

the kind of utilities we have.

14

utilities just handling distribution lines and they,

15

to a limited extent, can get into the combined heat

16

and power market.

Although

We have distribution

So there's some gray areas there, but

17
18

generally utilities that are similar to our Maui

19

Electric company have unregulated subsidiaries that

20

get into this business.

21

that Maui Electric has formed a partnership is a

22

former unregulated subsidiary of Carolina Power &

23

Light.

24

if our utility is directly involved in being a

25

provider in combined heat and power systems.

,

And in fact, the company

So we are straying from the national model
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This is an issue that has a lot of impact to

2

the County.

3

Utilities Commission may open up a formal

4

investigation or docket.

5

issues that need to be addressed, and I will be

6

looking at recommending County involvement if the

7

Public Utilities Commission does open up a formal

8

proceeding on this matter.

9

I am tracking this.

The Public

There are many policy

Another thing that is changing our

10

marketplace or could change our marketplace was

11

mentioned by Maui Electric at the last meeting, and

12

that is that our Public Utilities Commission again

13

somewhat out of the public eye has formed an

14

agreement with our electric companies to end

15

incentives for demand site management programs.

16

fact, this agreement stipulates ,that utilities can't

17

change their mind and petition to re-establish them.

18

In addition to the concern about how that was

In

19

done, there's great concern

20

will continue some really excellent demand site

21

management programs that they've established,

22

especially with solar and solar water heating.

23

know, without these incentives, they didn't do this

24

in the past, and for some rather good reasons.

25

lost money by doing this.

a~

to whether utilities

You

They

You know, I'm not sure
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1

anybody would want to lose money to do these

2

programs.

3

So this needs to be addressed.

This is

4

another issue that's going to be looked at in the

5

context of. the Hawaii EneTgy Policy Forums, and let

6

me suggest that in addition to re-establishing the

7

incentives that are in place, there are

8

alternatives, the same alternatives that there are

9

to Model Energy Codes, State tax credits.

There are

10

some market-based approaches that can -- that should

11

be considered as we look at which way our State

12

wants to move forward.

13

Let's see, if there are no questions, let me

14

move into some activities that I'm involved with

15

now, and I'll start with, again, the Hawaii Energy

16

Policy Forum.

17

part -- part of the regulatory issues that they're

18

looking at are the industry restructuring efforts.

19

And again, the PUC opened up a formal proceeding,

'20

the County of Maui submitted formal position

21

statements back in 1998 and we haven't heard from

22

the PUC since.

23

two years of effort went into that by 20-some-odd

24

parties, and because there has been inactivity, a

25

lot of problems have been springing up.

In addition to looking at -- well,

The docket is still open.
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1

So it's everyone's hope that this Hawaii

2

Energy Policy Forum will be the stimulus to get

3

these issues back on the table.

4

hopeful, in that it seems like perhaps. there's a

5

change of policy with our Public Utilities

6

Commission in that at the last few meetings the

7

Chairman showed up.

8

position, which this council knows, they wouldn't

9

come to our Council meetings.

And I'm very

Before they've taken a

They wouldn't go to

10

any forums.

They felt like they were judges and it

11

was improper for them to talk to the public.
However, one other thing of Carl Freedman's

12

13

study that came up is he identified that our Public

14

Utilities Commission has a policy making function

15

and rule making capabilities, and in that context

16

there is an opportunity for open discussion and

17

debate.

18

Utility Commissions across the country, and I

19

haven't found one that operates the way we do.

20

primarily use contested case proceedings to

21

formulate policy or they use decision and orders to

22

create policy on an ad hoc basis.

23

uBe rule making processes, rule making processes

24

that allows public discussion without having to

25

become an intervenor and having to expend huge

And I did a quick review of oth~r public

Other commissions

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524 - 2 0 9 0

They

EED 7/28/03

73

1

resources for expert witnesses and attorneys.

2

I'm hopeful that with our PUC present at this Hawaii

3

Policy Energy Forum that

4

discussed in a meaningful manner and that it will

5

lead to some real positive change and create new

6

venues for public discussion that will allow us to

7

move forward, and as I have participated in these

8

things, hopefully we'll save the County some money.

9

It's been expensive for us to be involved with

t~ese

issues will be

10

contested case proceedings before the Public

11

Utilities Commission.

12

So

Another thing they pointed out, very

13

interestingly enough, are the inefficiencies of our

14

State agencies, our consumer advocate and our Public

15

Utilities Commission.

16

of the defi-ciencies with our State agencies, we

17

cannot hope to have meaningful progress, and I'm

18

hopeful that these shortcomings will be addressed.

19

Other things.

And until we deal with some

There's an initiative in the

20

State to change our primary source of energy away

21

from oil to liquefied natural gas.

22

companies looking at entering the liquefied natural

23

gas market here.

24

it to be feasible, basically all the power plants on

25

Oahu would have to convert to natural gas.

There are some

The thing about that is that for
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1

infrastructure investment is in the billions of

2

dollars and it's a major long-term commitment.

3

study is being undertaken by the forum to look at

4

natural gas, and major energy companies will be

5

briefing the forum of their company's perspectives.

6

A

Last week we had a presentation by

7

Chevron-Texaco not only talking about their

8

natural -- liquefied natural gas, or LNG, initiative

9

for Hawaii but also discussing the impacts to their

10

refinery.

11

refineries will go out of business if we switch to

12

natural gas.

13

will be to the neighbor islands if Oahu switches to

14

natural gas.

15

beneficial for the neighbor islands.

16

It's quite possible that one of our two

It remains to be seen what impacts it

Indications are it may not be
We don't have

. the scale to make it viable.

17

Other energy commodities could become more

18

expensive and energy costs could possibly rise on

19

the neighbor islands.

20

look at, it's· going to take a while to sort out.

21

over the next few months, as we talk to other

22

companies and a study being done by a consultant

23

hired by the forum, should give us more light on
this issue.

25

There are so many issues to

I'm not sure where it's going to go,

but very interesting and potentially very
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significant.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Excuse met Kal t

could I ask you why are

they even looking at LNG?
MR. KOBAYASHI:

Because companies are courting the Hawaii

5

market.

For example t Chevron-Texaco t

6

developing a major facility in Australia to service

7

the West Coast markets

8

to the West Coast.

9

there.

Natural gas

t

and we're right on the path

So there are some synergies
t

unlike oil

10

tied down through contracts.

11

stability.

12

more stable than oil prices.

13

the State.

14

pollution from natural gas.

15

they're

the price can be

t

That provides more

Not as stable as coal prices t but a lot
So that's a benefit to

From the pollution side

t

there's less

One scenario that envisions a pathway to a

16

hydrogen energy future is through natural gas

17

lot of the major ideas on the mainland uses natural

18

gas as a transition fuel for hydrogen fuel cells t

19

but that's potentially a P?sitive for us in Hawaii

20

to transition to hydrogen or it will facilitate our

21

transition if we had natural gas here.

22

don't have no oil spill problems.

23

different problems with natural gas.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

t

and a

And you

You have

I've got a question.

You know

in order for let's say Oahu to convert to natural
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1

gas, whols going to pay for the conversion?

2

know, what kind costs with the consumers face

3

whenever they do this conversion?

4

MR. KOBAYASHI:

It remains to be seen.

You

It looks like an

5

energy company can do most of the infrastructure

6

improvements, the harbor or offs.hore terminal

7

facility, the on-site regasification and storage.

8

It remains to be seen who will do the power plant

9

conversions, possibly the utility company, so, then

10

rate payers would have to pay for that.

The idea is

11

that the power plants would be converted but be

12

multi-fueled so if something should happen to

13

natural gas they could switch back to their old

14

fuels.

15

things need to be resolved, especially the impact to

16

the refinery and the impact to gasoline prices,

17

diesel prices, residual oil.

18

donlt want to eVen suggest I know what lIm talking

19

about.

But there are many questions and a lot of

Itls so complex I

lIm just learning it myself.

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

'21

MR. KOBAYASHI:

And let me conclude by just going over

22

some other general activities quickly.

There are

23

various State-wide enersy forums that lIm involved

24

with.

25

emergency preparedness matters being dealt with on a

There are energy security and energy
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1

State-wide basis.

2

energy emergency preparedness, hurricane

3

preparedness, things of that nature.

4

security is now an issue.

5

energy security measures is really rather minimal,

6

to almost nothing.

7

Company has taken the lead and our oil companies

8

here, they've improved their security.

9

working very much with the police and the military

In the past we focus more on

Homeland

My participation in

It's primarily Maui Electric

They're

10

and other authorities.

11

they're doing a very good job on the energy security

12

side.

13

Let's see.

And from what I'm seeing,

I mentioned the State-wide

14

biomass working group.

15

wind working group.

16

group will accomplish.

17

have to see.

18

energy are at the table.

19

are not dealing with some of the major issues.

20

tend to focus on the easy stuff, but it's

21

understandable, since I guess they're just getting

22

started.

23

There is also a State-wide

It's questionable how much that
It's rather new, so we'll

Again, all the key players in wind
My concern is that they
They

There's a State-wide hydrogen working group.

24

There's a lot of focus on hydrogen because President

25

Bush, that's his focus, and when it's his focus,
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1

it's the focus of the U. S.. Department of Energy.

2

Just to share with you my feeling,

3

been too much hype with regard to hydrogen energy.

4

It's something that is going to take a while.

5

will.be a lot of nice things once it,happens, but

6

there are some problems also, and throwing a lot of

7

money at it may lead us down the wrong path too

8

quickly ..

9

I think there's

There

There are many issues on how this hydrogen

10

future will actually manifest itself, and the way it

11

manifests itself on the mainland or Europe or other

12

areas may not be the way it works here in Hawaii.

13

So I think we need to be very thoughtful on how we

14

move forward with hydrogen energy.

15

proposals being done in Hawaii, a 19t through the

16

military because of the funding source, so there

17

will be some demonstration projects with hydrogen

18

,coming up soon.

19

There are some

Kind of related to that, there's a State-wide

20

effort to establish a combined heat and power

21

regional application center in Hawaii.

22

response to a Department of Energy grant, and the

23

county of Maui is a partner in this application.

24

The hope is to set up a regional center on Oahu at

25

the University of Hawaii to address issues that will
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1

facilitate combined heat and power and fuel cell

2

technologies in Hawaii.

3

that there are other regions across the country that

4

has an upper hand in getting these grants, so maybe

5

50/50 or less that we'll get this grant application.

6

Our own personal feeling is

In terms of more specific County activities,

7

very quickly, there are a whole bunch of waste to

8

energy proposals before the County, and I'm

9

assisting the Departmept of Public Works in

10

reviewing those proposals.

11

wind, solar, hydrogen, and other energy proposals

12

that have been infO'rmally submitted that is

13

currently under review by myself.

14·

past I mentioned I was looking at demonstrating

15

solar outdoor lighting systems.

I did purchase one,

16

but it didn't meet my approval.

The system that I

17

looked at was not the system I got, so I'm returning

18

those and starting over unless that company refines

19

their product to something that's acceptable to me.

20

However, I believe the City and County will be

21

putting some of these up.

22

they're acceptable.

23

them up, I'll take a look at theirs.

24
25

There are quite a bit of

I believe In the

I guess they think

I don't.

But when they do get

Combined heat and power, I talked about that.
I coordinated a workshop in December bringing
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1

together a lot of industry players, and I continue

2

to work with the industry on facilitating the

3

combined heat and power market here in Maui.

4

side note, in that workshop all the parties that are

5

in this PUC investigation, these four companies that

6

filed the complaint and Maui Electric were all

7

speakers at this workshop, so it's very interesting

8

to see how it all turns out.

9

a reasonable resolution to these issues will be

10
11

One

Hopefully some kind of

found by everyone.
Day lighting, we have a demonstration system

12

at the Kaunoa Senior Center Cafetorium.

13

very problematic.

14

to darken the system when they have special

15

functions.

16

with problems, so I guess positively speaking it's

17

been a learning experience.

18

yet to be put in.

19

have a new darkening system and hopefully it will go

20

in in the next few months.

21

problem project.

22

It has been

The cafetorium needs to be able

The darkening system has been plagued

The

The final fix has still

manufactu~er

tells me they

So that has been a

And generally I just provide technical

23

support to the community and to industry, and over

24

the last fiscal year I counted 162 general contacts

25

and 21 industry contacts, contacts ·which I've
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1

provided sometimes very little/ sometimes

2

substantial support.

3

gamut.

It kind of covers the whole

With that/ I'm open for questions.

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you/ Members.

5-

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Mr. Hokama.

You know, one thing that doesn't

6

change is the PUC's lack of action/ I guess, we

7

could say from our County standpoint.

8

we not then consider -- and, again, we all know

9

about the late '90s IRP Waena's request.

So why would

When would

10

the County consider going to court for negligence or

11

inactivity by the PUC?

12

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I haven't thought of that.

I guess for

13

the last few months I see a major change.

14

whole lot more hopeful and I am working on solutions

15

to the issue that I -- that I plan to bring before

16

this Hawaii Energy Policy Forum working with the PUC

17

at the table.

18

actually discuss things with them in a public forum.

19

So I'm optimistic that myself and the other members

20

of this forum will prevail and it will result in

21

some meaningful action, and most of the indicators

22

are that this is a really good opportunity for

23

change.

24
25

I'm a

This is the first opportunity to

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

To cut to the point, is there

archaic mentality dU,e to structure?

It's just the
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way they're geared by law?
MR. KOBAYASHI:

Maybe not necessarily so.

It's some of

their past practices.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And I just say it because they tend

5

to show consistently they're geared to maintain

6

status quo than to achieve improvements.

7

MR. KOBAXASHI:

I don't think anybody pointed out to them

8

the hats that they can wear, so I think it was an

9

eye opener when Carl Freedman's study came out.

10

I think it may have beeri, and I'm guessing, the

11

reason why the Chair is now showing up at these

12

meetings.

13

different role.

14

them and others have spoken with them,

15

viewed themself as having a quasi-judicial role, not

16

a quasi-legislative function.

17

has advised them that way, and I think they're

18

seeing that their duties and responsibilities can be

19

expanded.

20

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

21

And

They're realizing that they have a
In the past when I've spoken with
they'v~

only

I think their staff

It remains to be seen, though.
Well, again, that will depend on

what their Deputy AG advises them.
,

22
23
24
25

MR. KOBAYASHI:
too.

And also their attorneys are at the table

So there is reason for optimism.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

Well, let us work more on

what we can do within our areas of control.
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1

Should -- you know, we gave monies I guess two

2

budgets ago for your program to do some I guess

3

initiatives or projects, whether it be with the

4

police station or this building or other County

5

facilities, anything happening with those projects?

6

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Yeah, I mentioned was -the outdoor solar --

7

money was generically for solar and at first I was

8

looking 0t the police station, but it looked like

9

solar outdoor lighting was really a whole lot more

10

cost effective.

11

whether the police station would be Gost effective.

12

It was more of a learning experience, but solar

13

outdoor lighting is cost effective not from the

14

energy savings, but from the elimination of the need

15

to install wiring to the lights.

16

In fact, it was questionable

Maui Electric did an assessment of our

17

outdoor lighting system at Keopuolani Park whep I

18

applied for a demand site management rebate.

19

reason why we didn't get the rebate was because the

20

savings were too great.

21

rebate when either you're mandated to do something

22

or when it's just too attractive financially.

23

payback has to be

24

get a rebate, and the outdoor lighting didn't

25

qualify because the initial upfront capital costs

gr~ater

You know, you don't give a

The

than two years for you to
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1

was cheaper to go solar than with underground wiring

2

to the lights.

3

lights.

So I went that route/ bought some

The lights that I saw was at this conference

4

5

in Palm Springs/ u.S. Department of Energy

6

conference.

7

into production/ and the units I got didn't look

8

close ,to what I saw at this conference/ and I was

9

very disappointed.

I met the people.

They were just going

They made a lot of changes/ and

10

I questioned the performance and I didn't like the

11

looks.

12

problems with their manufacturer/ some of the claims

13

that they made to me they couldn't back up.

14

the company in that they were painfully honest and

15

they explained all the mistakes they made.

16

didn't get real upset with them.

17

disappointed and it just didn't work out the way I

18

was hoping it would work out.

19

And they then admitted that they had some

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I like

So I

I was just

Let me kind of semi shift gears.

I-

20

think it was three years ago when I was chairing the

21

ED Committee/ one of the

22

the State on the Energy Code/ State Energy Code was

23

that basically Maui either met or surpassed the

24

existing code at that time/ benchmarks/ I guess/ is

25

a ter'm we could use.

thing~

that we heard from

And one of the things was that
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1

we supported this County, particularly your program,

2

to be non-dependent on the State, where now it is

3

basically funded by the County because, for one, we

4

were not pleased with the State's efforts.

5

are we -- are we still at the same point just a. few

6

years later or have we continued to move with the

7

time -- the time schedule?

8

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Where

Well, I'm not -- let me try take this

9

piece by piece, and if I forget a piece, remind me.

10

First of all, let me backtrack to that last meeting

11

and speak my mind this time.

12

contract where I had to support --

13

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

14

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Back then I was under

The State's position.

-- the State's position, and I was warned

15

before the meeting not to argue with them on

16

anything or my funding would be cut.

17

waE? rather quiet and neutral, but they saw that as a

18

lack of support and cut my funding anyway.

19

me speak my peace.

20

where we are.

21

the issues.

22

the Model Energy Code will save money.

23

been a major concern of mine.

24

impact assessment looking at the cost savings of the

25

Model Energy Code.

I thought I

So let

I feel -- it remains to be seen

I'm still trying to find the truth to
And let me start with the claims that
That has

The State produced an
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That assessment is based on two -- two facts

2

or two technologies or two resources r lighting and

3

air conditioning.

4

quantified the savings from lighting r and

5

secondarily lighting reduces heat load so it reduces

6

air conditioning demand so they estimated air

7

conditioning savings.

8

please explain these savings."

9

issue called free ridership.

This study showed -- or

I asked the State can they
Okay; there's an
When Maui Electric

10

Company does their demand,site management programs r

11

the State has been making sure that they don't count

12

free riders.

13

,have done that measure without the utilities

14

incentive.

15

you don't count them because it's unfair to count or

16

take credit for something that you didn't cause.

17

That's free ridership.

Free riders are those people who would

That's what's called a free rider.

So

18

And I was concerned that this Model Energy

19

Code impact assessment basically was counting all

20

free riders . . So I asked them with the lighting is

21

it true that r one r that the bulk of the savings that

22

they estimate is from lighting?

23

SecondlYr are they aware of the utility demand site

24

management programs for lighting?

25

that the utility lighting programs r those DSM

Answer is yes.

Yes.
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1

programs, are for those measures that go over and

2

beyond the code?

3

utilities are having great success with their

4

lighting rebates?

5

there are a lot of free riders, that most of these

6

people are getting the utility rebates, therefore,

7

going over and beyond the code?

8

reasonable.

9

Yes.

Are you aware that the

D~esn't that suggest that

Yes.

So I challenged them.

It's like, that's

I said prove me wrong.

10

Prove to me that your estimates are correct.

11

Because. from what I can see, that study is only

12

counting free riders.

13

everything, and I said, therefore, shouldn't we tell

14

the County Council that?

15

to sell you the Model Energy Code.

16

present the true facts.

17

Economic Subcommittee meeting, I had a lot of harsh

18

words for the person that was here.

19

appreciate him withholding the truth.

20

They agreed with me on

They said no.

My job is

My job is not to

After your meeting, that

I didn't

I have no problem with you adopting the code,

21

as long as you know what you're adopting.

22

nothing wrong with adopting a Model Energy Code.

23

Just don't expect savings, unless Maui Electric or

24

the State can actually show the savings.

25

they are there, fine, there's more reason to do it,
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1

but if it's not there, don't go telling people it's

2

there when it's not.

3

unethical.

4
5

6

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I thought that was highly

Who did the -- who did the

verifying of the numbers for the State?
MR. KOBAYASHI:

The State hired a consultant, Charles

7

Eley & Associates.

8

Code also.

9

savings is based on lighting, so I went through the

He did the California Energy

And Secondarily, the air conditioning

10

same line of questions.

11

savings based upon the lighting savings reducing

12

heat load?

13

rebates, are you not counting free riders?

14

like, no response.

15

know, I'll be happy to support this and te.llthe

16

truth.

17

with a Model Energy Code.

Yes.

Are the air conditioning

Okay, therefore, with the utility
It's

Tell them, prove me wrong.

You

You know, there's nothing inherently wrong

,

18

My feeling is that if we adopt one, so be it,

19

but just -- there's two things I would like to point

20

out.

21

promote optimal energy use.

22

energy use.

23

bad projects.

24

they are less likely to happen because the last time

25

I spoke with a MECO representative, and that was

First, it's a minimum standard.

It doesn't

It just prevents bad

So maybe we'll prevent the handful of
But I think those are getting more --
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1

quite a while ago r they were reporting really

2

signifi9ant success with their lighting programs r if

3

I'm wrong r but it was like these things are going

4

gangbusters r and I'm going r great r which means all

5

these people getting rebates are going over and

6

beyond the code already.

7
8

9

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

So in a sense we've already

achieved success?
MR. KOBAYASHI:

Wellr it hasn't been quantified r so it's

10

just my speculation and.I'm challenging people to

11

prove me wrong.

12

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

13

MR. KOBAYASHI:

There's nothing to quantify?

Wellr· but one can logically presume that

14

we are because of the success of the utility

15

rebates r but until you start to look at each permit

16

and quantify itr you know r I can't say it's absolute

17

truth r but just my logic alone really made me

18

question those findings.

19

me -- agreed with me on everything r yet still held

20

their positioll r I just could not do that.

21
22

23

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And when the State agreed

Wellr we can understand bureaucrats

trying to safe bureaucrat jobs r so ...
MR. KOBAYASHI:

You know r the Model Energy Code is a relic

24

from the '70s and '80s when the only thing

25

government bureaucrats could do are these type of
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1

regulatory initiatives.

2

changing where people in my position need to

3

transition ,or evolve from energy regulators to

4

energy facilitators.

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

You know, the market is

So saying that, facilitator, why

6

doesn't the code have a component for like water

7

transmission?
I'm sorry, what --

8

MR. KOBAYASHI:

9

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

You know, for us, the big thing is
right~

10

to transmit water from source to user,

11

so we -- I would assume we use a decent amount of

12

energy to get it from the wells, through the pumps,

13

thrpugh a transmission station, to the user, and

14

why - - is there ways we can create savings·· or

15

promote efficiency?

1'6

to hear that we've got to adjust our pump schedule

17

because the amount of power available for the whole

18

grid or system is not where it should be.

19

MR. KOBAYASHI:

And

Because, you know, I don't want

'I would say we already are, and let me

20

qualify this saying -- this by saying that, you

21

know, up until now Water Department has been

22

semi~autonomous,

23

Wastewater.

24

some great Wastewater engineers and they do spec out

25

high efficiency motors.

so I've been .working more with

And two things, one, I think we have

And secondly, they're
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1

taking Maui Electric's rebates, and so that's an

2

incentive for them to get the better equipment, and

3

I think our wastewater system's very efficient.
I took an energy management company to meet

4

5

with our Wastewater people to see if there was some

6

kind of project we could put together and we came

7

away and they were very impressed with our

8

Wastewater Division and what kind of equipment

9

theY're~oing.

So when this company told me, you've

10

got some great guys working there, that reinforced

11

my feelings that we are doing a lot of good things,

12

at Wastewater at least.

13
14

15
16
17

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Can you extrapolate and assume,

then, that drinking water is run the same way?
MR. KOBAYASHI:

Quite honestly I haven't been meeting with

the engineers.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I -- my guess is that
I only bring that up because my

18

understanding of the Lanai water system, we have

19

problems, yeah, with our pumps and what not, so ...

20

MR. KOBAYASHI:

They should be working with Maui Electric

21

and get those rebates and Maui Electric personnel

22

can help steer them in the right direction to make

23

sure they're purchasing the best equipment out

24

there.

25

this stuff.

And Maui Electric has all these rebates for
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1

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah.

You know, we've gone all

4

over the tarnation, and that's all right, but,

5

number one, I really want -- you know, he talked

6

about a lot of stuff today, and is there a report?

7

Only because, Kal, seriously, you don't expect us to

8

ingest a lot of the stuff here.

9

of stuff here. 'And I don't know if we're going to

And I wrote a lot

10

go project by project or discussion by discussion

11

another'day.

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

I see the time running.

Definitely another day.

I mean, this

13

is -- the purpose of these meetings is to give an

14

overview.

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

And then we can get into some of the nitty

17

gritty things that

18

our meetings.

19

Just an overview, okay.

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

you know, as we progress in

Yeah.

Because I see a lot of

20

stuff where -- and I don't know, Kal, if you are

21

making independent decisions on a lot of stuff.

22

Like you say you talk to a lot of wind people, and

23

then you say I looked at it and then I got these

24

things.

25

you'r,e the only person on the block.

You know, everything's I, I, I.
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1

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I make recommendations to my boss.

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

But I don't see anything coming to

3

the Council, you know, with whatever discussions

4

he's discussed to see whether -- who's your boss?

5

MR. KOBAYASHI:

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

MR. KOBAYASHI:

8

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

9

The Managing Director.
The Managing Director?

Yes.
I guess we've got a new one now.

And because you've talked about a lot of stuff here,

10

I've got some questions I'd like to ask him.

And I

11

know that other people probably -- you know, some of

12

the things are flying over my head.

13

about it, but I -- you know -- like, you know, this

14

IRP stuff, I'm sure that none of us had -- new

15

people haven't had this discussion about it.

16

know, this Model Energy Code, it's what we got in

17

front of us today that Staff did some work on.

18

projects, he talked about some of the projects, but

19

I want to know what he's doing with these projects

20

now.

21

Riki said.

22

but I know that a lot has been said by Kal.

23

like to see something in paper so that we can look

24

at it, but it just flew over my head and it was just

25

general subject matter.

He's talking

You

The

Where are they now that we've funded them, as
So I'll save my questions till later,

He talked about it, and
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there was no time for discussion.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, we'll work with Kal about getting

3

something to the Committee in writing.

4

questions?

5

Any other

Mr. Mateo.

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Thank you.

6

Kal, in your discussion under the topic oil

7

supply, you indicated -- well, the question was .do

8

we have to do alternatives?

9

was no actual reason.

10

MR. KOBAYASHI:

11

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

12

MR. KOBAYASHI:

13

14

And you said, no, there

Well, let -You cited

There are a lot of good reasons, but no

reason why we have to.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Is that a consistent thought like not

15

only with you but, say, the other people you're

16

working with in energy, that, you know, we can

17

address the shipping, the pollution, the cost

18

factors and all of those things?

19

general· consensus, that because there is no major

20

impact in oil, say

21

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Is that the

I think there's two general consensus.

22

There's one group that feel we have to do it because

23

we just have to and there are others, that I think

24

I'm in the other group, where there's many good

25

reasons to do it but not to the point where we have
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to because -- well, let me just leave it at that.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Let me just ask you, then.

Because

3

there is no pending urgency to

4

alternatives, could that be part of the reason whYr

5

saYr I don't know if there's a seriousness in taking

6

a look at this need to continuously develop and

7

enhance new equipment, new products r whatever?,

8

Because it seems like if there is no urgency because

9

the fallacies of oil r you know r limitations r

dOr

you know r

10

production r et cetera is not a realistic thing r then

11

why are we not focusing in on the development or

12

enhancement of new technologies that help to burn it

13

cleaner r produce it cheaper r you know r going that

14

direction?

15

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I would suggest we are.

In terms of the

16

generation r the integrated resource planning process

17

is in place to look at the best technologies so

18

we're always on the leading edger bringing the

19

cleanest r the most efficient.

20

saving money is a huge reason to do the right

21

thingsr and that's why the incentives from Maui

22

Electric are so important in getting people to do

23

the right thing.

24

you know, I would say saving money is a very good

25

reason r deferring the need for new power plants is a

Monetary reasons r

You know r buildii1g efficiencies r
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1

very good reason to do things.

2

reasons to do this, and that's why we've been

3

looking at biomass for decades and wind, but what

4

I'm sayiqg is there's no reason to do solar at any

5

cost.

6

There are many good

You know, some will argue it doesn't matter

7

what the cost is, just do it.

8

cost does matter.

9

they might be the most expensive in the world.

10

you know, if people are complaining about $2 a

11

gallon, if we had 3, 4, 5 dollars a gallon for fuel

12

would they want that?

13

because they feel we have to -- some people will

14

argue we just have to do it.

15

people in my position, energy bureaucrats sometimes

16

use a little fear tactics to support their

17

positions, and I don't find that appropriate.

18

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

And I say, yeah, the

We can make our own fuels, but
And,

You know, some people would

And I think even

Well, I'm one of those who have been

19

influenced by those fear tactics, but I was under

20

the impression that there was a priority to look at

21

alternative sources, and the alternative was because

22

the key resource, oil, had -- had a finite number to

23

it, that we were depleting the world's oil resources

24

and that pollution was a problem and that we needed

25

to burn cleaner.

So I was probably from an old
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school.
So when you mentioned t you know, like there

2
3

really are no actual reasons t that kind of like

4

floored met because I thought this is perhaps why

5

this Committee is addressing some of these issues t

6

because we needed to take a look at the urgency of

7

corning up with alternatives and recommendations that

8

needed to be pursued.

9

what you have mentioned t I meant it's a little

Butt you know t understanding

10

harder for me to take a look at these things now and

11

saYt you know t there is a priority.

12

move.

13

observations are

14

ones t I have a hard time putting a priority on this.

15

We need to

Because I don't think we -- you know t if your

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Yeah

t

t

you know t like I guess the correct

and that's why it's happened.

16

People like myself have always recognized that you

17

get the attention of politicians and the public when

18

there's a crisis t but when that crisis goes awaYt

19

everybody forgets about energy.

20

position tend to use these crises to get their

21

programs going t which may not be the best way to

22

and unfortunately that's what it takes, but what I'm

23

suggesting to you is that these are very important

24

things to do.

Just don't -- we don't have to feel

25

that urgency.

If I could get you to do it without

So people in my
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1

feeling like you're going to die tomorrow, to me

2

that would be better.

3

Instead of always having to put a crisis in front of

4

you to get your attention, it should just be your

5

attention all the time because it's very important,

6

whether or not there's a war in Iraq, whether or not

7

there's an oil spill some place.

8

shouldn't have ,to rely on those crises events to

9

move forward with rational r reasonable energy

10

It's more sustainable.

You know, we

policies to do the right thing.

11

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Yeah, thank you, and I want to chirp in on

13

this whole discussion too.

Is that we're -- you

14

know, we're hearing from Kal and he's giving us a

15

pretty good feel for what's out there and the

16

reasons, you know, when you talked about your

17

that oil supply business, and I see you're nodding

18

your head about we're not going to run out of oil

19

worldwide r that's -- that's your belief?

20

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Not for a while.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

Is that - - not for a while.

22

MR. KOBAYASHI:

And there's other fossil fuels out there

23
24
25

also.
CHAIR TAVARES:

If every country in the world were as

. technologically advanced as the United States, where
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1

would we be with oil supply today?

2

heard the estimates.

3

country were as technologically advanced as the

4

United States and came along in the same development

5

over history, where would our oil be?

6

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I mean, I've

It would be zero.

If every

But that's not what we're looking at in

7

the future.

8

developing new infrastructures so they wouldn't be

9

replicating our old, inefficient oil systems and

10

11
12
13

We're looking at developing countries,

inefficient coal systems.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So they're looking at efficient

oil and coal systems.
MR. KOBAYASHI:

And efficient everything, like combined

14

heat and power technologies.

They -- a lot of

15

places may not have central station power plants and

16

grids.

17

phone lines.

In developing countries they don't have
They use cell phones.

You know.

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah, I get it.

19

MR. KOBAYASHI:

It's easy to create panic, but I don't

20
21

want to do that to you.
CHAIR TAVARES:

I don't want to create panic either, and I

22

think that, you know, I'm trying to approach this in

23

a level-headed manner, in that we should be taking

24

the steps -- little steps at a time to get us to a

25

certain objective.

I'm not for the fear tactics and
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1

all of that, ,and we hear all the political hype

2

about costs of this and that and the other- thing,

3

but, you know, I get so sick and tired of hearing

4

about bottom line as the reason we do things, and

5

that's fine.

6

the study that DBEDT did on their thing, I question.

7

too, what are you using for your bottom line?

8

the in out stuff?

9

costs that maybe cannot be seen.

Just as you question the tactics or

Only

We're not factoring the other
There's a quality

10

of life expenditure that we're not recognizing in

11

this.

12

don't think so.

13

oil, don't you think we'd be in North Korea fighting

14

today?

The war in Iraq, was that about people?

I

If North Korea had a whole lot of

15

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Well, we may be there soon.

But -

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

I mean, there's other costs besides the

-

17

bottom line, about it's more expensive.

18

expensive right now because the technologies haven't

19

developed, and we can understand that because we saw

20

that happen with radios and televisions and

21

computers and everything else.

22

will become that way, but I think as a legislative

23

body we have to look at what are the positive steps

24

that we can take in order to ensure future

25

sustainability, and that's where I think this

So eventually it
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2

Committee would like to focus on.
And t you know t I appreciate your bringing the

3

story to uS t the facts.

And I suspected that there

4

were, you know t as Mr. Hokama sayst bureaucrats

5

protecting bureaucrats kind of busiqess when they do

6

their studies.

7

all of that to get to the real -- the real issues

8

and the real truth t as you say.

9

that you're bringing us the truth.

We have -- we have to sift through

So I appreciate
I don't think we

10

want to be reactionary to the latest fear tactic

11

about we've got to do this because such and such t

12

but we do have a responsibili:tYt not to just this

13

generation t but future generations.

14

I don't have any kids t so should I care what

15

happens 100 years from now?

Not reallYt I don't

16

have any kids.

17

you know t I care about everybody else's.,

I care

18

about the human race on a greater scale.

You know t

19

are we doing our best to ensure that life on the

20

planet can continue for as long as it can without us

21

destroying ourselves I guess is the whole thing.

22

I think that's what our Committee has to deal with t

23

and to find the ways that we can help and you can

24

help us to get those steps in place so that we can

25

ensure that we have a future for whenever.

My generations are not around t butt

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS t INC.
(808) 524-2090

So

EED 7/28/03

1

102

MR. KOBAYASHI:

And I

think you bring up an excellent

2

point that I'd like to elaborate on.

Quality of

3

life issues, those non-bottom line costs has been

4

recognized by everyone as being very important for

5

policy makers and decision makers.

6

what people in our business call externalities,

7

those costs that are not factored into the bottom

8

line.

9

activities of integrated resource planning.

These things are

Externalities is one of the breakthrough
This

10

planning process ,that was developed to start to look

11

at these non-cost factors, because everybody

12

recognized that sometimes we need to pay more to do

1'3

the right thing.
However, I believe, and as the Freedman

14

15

report outlines, that this externalities component

16

of the

17

the things that we need to fix to give the proper

18

tools to policy makers and decision makers like you

19

the ability to make the right decisions on what

20

resources we -- we acquire, what investments we

21

make, and I place a lot of importance on fixing this

22

methodology to address externalities.

23

think once we do it corre9tly, then you folks don't

24

have to just guess as to what the right decision is.

25

There will be logical explanations and a better

pla~ning

process has failed.

This is one of

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

Because I

EED 7/28/03

103

1

insight as to the impacts of various decisions that

2

we m9-ke.

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

Right.

And I think you have always talked

about level playing fields for everyone.

So why

should ethanol production, for example, get so
6

heavily ,subsidized when you have other kinds of

7

technologies that will produce as good or better

8

than what ethanol is going to and they get zero?

9

it's like you're taking -- and this is where the

So

10

politics comes in, I guess.

11

ethanol and they get over there and lobby for these

12

tax credits, and you've got another group over here

13

working on another technology, they get nothing

14

because they don't have that political clout.

15

have to recognize that those things go on in the

16

world and in our society anyway and weigh that.

17

I think the more facts, like you're saying, that you

18

can provide for us to help us into a logical,

19

factually sound-based decision or policy making that

20

this body will undertake.

21

MR. KOBAYASHI:

You get a lobby for

So we

And

May I also add that in dealing with these

22

issues of externalities, we also need to look at who

23

makes the calIon these issues, as -- you know,

24

these quality of life issues, these non-cost issues.

25

Right now with regards to our electrlc
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1

infrastructure, these decisions are made by

2

appointed Public Utility Commissioners, and my hope

3

is that through this Hawaii Energy Policy Forum that

4

we will have meaningful discussions to look at

5

whether or not that is the proper -- whether or not

6

the PUC is the proper group to make those

7

determinations.

8

some other elected board who should be making these

9

decisions -- policy decisions relative to quality of

Perhaps it's the County Councilor

10

life issue.

11

Public Utilities Commission, they've been primarily

12

focused on cost.

13

are they in ,the position to look at these other

14

quality of life issues?

15
16

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

When you look at the history of the

So one must question, you know,

Thank you.

Mr. Public Works Director, do

you have any comments to make at this time?
MR. COLOMA-AGARAN:

Actually, no, because really I wasn't

around when the Model Energy Code was being
19

'considered, and my staff tells me that really

20

Kal's -- Kal has the background to explain why the

21

County, unlike the -- unlike Oahu and on the_Big

22

Island and Kauai did not follow.

23

understanding is we_ just didn't -- we just didn't

24

buy the State's sell job.

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

We -- my

Yeah, that's in a nutshell what it was.
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guess the -- for the next time that we bring this

2

topic up I would like to know statutorily where we

3

are with the Model Energy Code.

4

act.

5

here, and are we in compliance or not compliance

6

with Federal and State laws?

7

concern -- our concern, I guess, from a legislative

8

body.

There's a State statute.

There's a Federal
Where do we fit in

That would be my

9

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Now or next time?

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

Next time we can, unless you want to

11

just --

12

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I could speak to that issue.

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

-- do it now.

14

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Okay.

Okay.

Again, I think there could be

15

differences of opinion on this.

Let me start with

16

the Federal.

17

provision relative to the code that the commercial

18

sections shall be adopted by states.

19

suggestion that the residential aspects of the code

20

be promoted or supported, but the mandate was for

21

the commercial section.

22

resolved at a national conference in Biloxi,

23

Mississippi.

24

Energy person speaking on the Model Energy Code.

25

person from our State energy office asked that

The Energy Policy Act of 1992 had a

There was a

This issue, in my mind, was

There was a Federal Department of
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1

person -- or explained our situation in Hawaii.

2

Back then several counties had not adopted the code,

3

because this was a conference quite a while back.

4

Our State person said, you know, are we in

5

compliance with

6

yes, because the State adopted a law to require it

7

of the counties.

8

with the Federal law.

~ederal

law?

And that person said

So the State was in compliance

Now, moving down on the State level, the

9

10

State passed a law to require adoption of the code

11

or something comparable by a certain date, and no,

12

we are not in compliance with that.

13

date.

14

on the books, which is like the version before the

15

Model Energy Code.

16

side-by-side comparison to see the differences.

17

There is no penalties.

CHAIR TAVARES:

There is a

We have an old code

And I haven't done a

Thank you very much for that.

18

Members, any closing comments?

19

will be continuing this discussion at future

20

meetings of this Committee.

21

ACTION:

22

Because we

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay, seeing none, any announcements?

23

Have a good lunch, and we'll see you back here at

24

1:30.

25

ADJOURN:

This meeting is adjourned.

(Gavel) .

11:56 a.m.
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C E R T I F I CAT E

1

2

STATE OF HAWAII

3
4

SS.
CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

6

I, Jessica R. Perry, Certified Shorthand Reporter

7

for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify that the

8

proceedings were taken down by me in machine shorthand and

9

was thereafter reduced to typewritten form under my

10

supervision; that the foregoing represents to the best of

11

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the

12

proceedings had in the foregoing matter.

13

I further certify that I am not attorney for any of

14

the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned with the

15

cause.

16
17

DATED this 12th day of August, 2003, in Honolulu,
Hawaii.

18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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